

Lincoln University Digital Thesis

Copyright Statement

The digital copy of this thesis is protected by the Copyright Act 1994 (New Zealand).

This thesis may be consulted by you, provided you comply with the provisions of the Act and the following conditions of use:

- you will use the copy only for the purposes of research or private study
- you will recognise the author's right to be identified as the author of the thesis and due acknowledgement will be made to the author where appropriate
- you will obtain the author's permission before publishing any material from the thesis.

Effects of copper contamination on nitrogen cycling in a freshwater sediment

A thesis submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the Degree of Master of Water Resource Management

> at Lincoln University by

Tomson Tomoiye

Lincoln University 2021

Abstract of a thesis submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the Degree of Master of Water Resource Management.

Effect of copper contamination on nitrogen cycling in a freshwater sediment

by

Tomson Tomoiye

The effects of trace elements on microbial populations and function can be wide-ranging and difficult to disentangle, hence only a few studies report specific effects on processes in elemental biogeochemical cycles. This study used a laboratory mesocosm experiment to test the effect of two levels of copper (Cu) contamination (65 mg/kg and 270 mg/kg) on nitrogen cycling in a freshwater sediment. The mobilisation of trace elements (copper, iron and manganese) and nitrogen (as nitrate and ammonium) in the sediments was analysed using diffusive gradients in thin films. A sequential extraction protocol was used to measure the partitioning of the introduced Cu into various geochemical fractions in the sediment. The release of nitrous oxide from the treated sediments was determined over an 82-h period. The results showed that, at these levels, Cu stimulated nitrate removal and increased the production of nitrous oxide (48 – 70 μ g/m²/h) and accumulation of NH₄-N in the sediments. Most of the total extractable-Cu in the sediment (69 %) was bound to the organic matter fraction, while the rest was associated with the relatively inert residual fraction (>20 %). Only a small amount (~2%) was found exchangeable, carbonate, and Fe/Mn oxide fractions. This research concludes that Cu contamination can affect the nitrogen cycle in NZ freshwater sediments, which may have further implications on water quality and greenhouse gas inventories from freshwater environments.

Keywords: Trace elements, copper speciation, nitrous oxide, nitrate, ammonium, diffusive gradients in thin-films.

Acknowledgements

Firstly, I would like to express my gratitude and sincere thanks to the Ministry of Foreign Affairs and Trade (MFAT), New Zealand for the scholarship that enabled me to study here at the Lincoln University. I would also like to extend my thank you to the facilitators of MFAT at the Lincoln University: Sue Bowie, Jayne Borrill, and Mandy Buller for all the support over the last two years.

This thesis would not be achievable without the encouragement and guidance and the never-ending support that were received throughout this master's journey. I therefore would like to make a special thank you remark to my supervisor, Dr Niklas Lehto. I appreciate all your time and support you accorded to me throughout the entire project. Your advice, direction, and motivation are deeply appreciated. I am happy to stand on your shoulders and look further into my career ahead of me. Thank you once again for sharing knowledge and working with me.

To the technical staff of soil science, Roger, and the laboratory crew – thank you very much.

Special thanks to the Waterways Centre for Freshwater Management. Suellen and all the teaching staff, I deeply appreciate all the support and the experience is unforgettable.

Lastly, I want to thank my wife, Sonia Thyme for taking good care of our two children: DC Watson and TeMana for over two years. I would also like to dedicate this masters research to my parents, especially my late mum (Lumbu Mama), who passed away while I was still studying.

Overall, I am grateful to the heavenly father for everything.

Table of Contents

Abstractii			
Ackno	owledgementsiii		
Table of Contentsiv			
List o	f Tablesvi		
List o	f Figures vii		
Chapt	ter 1 Introduction 1		
1.1	Background		
	1.1.1 Research aim and objective2		
Chapt	ter 2 Literature review		
2.1	Human intervention in the global nitrogen cycle		
2.2	Respiration in river sediment		
2.3	The nitrogen cycle in aquatic system4		
2.4	Trace elements in sediments8		
	2.4.1 Accumulation of trace elements in sediments and their effects		
	2.4.2. Copper in sediments		
Chap	ter 3 Material and Methods12		
3.1	Sediment and water sampling		
	3.1.1 Sediment characterisation		
3.2	Sediment treatment		
3.3	The mesocosm experiment		
3.4	Water physical and chemical characteristics		
3.5	N ₂ O sampling		
3.6	DGT and DET preparation and measurements		
3.7	Trace element speciation		
3.8	Trace element and nutrient analyses and quality control procedures		
3.9	Statistical analyses		
Chap	ter 4 Results23		
4.1	Water physical and chemical characteristics		
4.2	Sediment characteristics		
4.3	Depth profiles of trace element concentrations		
4.4	Cu Fractionation		
4.5	Porewater NO ₃ -N and NH ₄ -N profiling		
4.6	N ₂ O release from sediments		
Chara			
chap	E 1 1 Limitations of the experimental energy of the experimenta energy of the experimenta energy of the experi		
БЭ	S.1.1 Limitations of the experimental approach		
5.2			

5.3	Recommendation for further research	38
Refer	ences	39

List of Tables

Table 2-1 Generalized reactions in anaerobic respiration. Modified from Wang (2007)4
Table 2-2 Nitrogen cycling reactions in river sediment7
Table 3-1 Instrument Detection Limit and DET and DGT method detection limits for Cu, Fe, Mn
and nitrogen DGT. Concentrations given as μ g/L21
Table 4-1 Average pH, DO saturation, conductivity, and temperature over a period of 2 weeks
prior to DGT, DET deployment and sediment core sampling. Averages with the same
letter are not significantly different (P<0.05)23
Table 4-2 Trace element concentrations (as μ g/L) in overlying water during the day of DGT
deployment23
Table 4-3 Characteristics of the three treated sediment. The values show averages (± standard
error; <i>n</i> = 3). Where the letters are the same, there was no significant difference
between means (P<0.05)24

List of Figures

Figure 2-1: A	summary of the N cycle in various forms in sediment and water. Modified from (Potgieter-Vermaak, 2007)Potgieter-Vermaak, (2007)
Figure 2-2 Th	ne fate of Cu in river sediment
Figure 3-1 Sa	ampling location at Ararira/LII river near Lincoln townshin 13
Figure 3-2 Sc	chematic of mesocosm with sediment and river water circulation system (not to
	scale). The mesocosm was sealed at the top and bottom using air-tight screw-on lids
	(not shown)15
Figure 3-3 Sc	chematic representation of the DGT assembly (not to scale). Modified from Amato (December 2019)
Figure 3-4 Th	he arrangement of DGT and DET probes during deployment in mesocosm
Figure 4-1 M	lean C_{DGT-Cu} at 1 cm intervals below the sediment-water interface (SWI) in the three treatments (0, 65 and 270 mg/kg Cu). The half-centimetre depths on the v-axis
	represent the average concentration for the corresponding centimetre interval ($0.5 =$
	$1 = 2 \text{ cm}^{-1}$ and $1 = $
	average for 0 = 1 cm, 1.3 = average for 1 = 2 cm, etc.). The error bars show standard arrow $(n=2)$. Where a difference between two means for a given depth is greater than
	the least squared difference (I c d) a significant treatment effect was assumed
	(D < 0.05)
Figuro 4 2 M	(P<0.05)
	treatments (0, 65 and 270 mg/kg (μ). The half-centimetre denths on the v-axis
	represent the average concentration for the corresponding centimetre interval (0.5 –
	everage for 0, 1 cm, 1 C = everage for 1, 2 cm, etc.) The error bare show standard
	average for 0 - 1 cm, 1.5 = average for $1 - 2$ cm, etc.). The error bars show standard
	the least squared difference between two means for a given depth is greater than
	(D < 0 OF)
Figure 4.2 M	(P<0.05)
rigule 4-5 ivi	treatments (0, 6E and 270 mg/kg (μ). The half continents depths on the v axis
	represent the overage concentration for the corresponding continetro interval (0.5 –
	represent the average concentration for the corresponding centimetre interval (0.5 =
	average for 0 - 1 cm, 1.5 = average for $1 - 2$ cm, etc.). The error bars show standard
	the least squared difference (i.e.d.) a significant treatment effectives assumed
	(D < O OF)
Figure 4.4 M	(P<0.05)
rigule 4-4 ivi	interface (SMI) in the three treetments (0, 65 and 270 mg/kg (u)). The helf
	antimetro depths on the visit represent the average concentration for the
	contraction deputies on the y-axis represent the average concentration for the
	corresponding centimetre interval (0.5 = average for 0 - 1 cm, 1.5 = average for $1 - 2$
	cm, etc.). The error bars show standard error. Where a difference between two
	rineans for a given depth is greater than the least squared difference (i.s.d.), a
	Significant treatment effect was assumed (P<0.05)
Figure 4-5 ivi	interface (SMU) in the three treatments (Q. CE and 270 mg/kg Cu). The helf
	interface (SWI) in the three treatments (0, 65 and 270 mg/kg Cu). The half-
	continue the depths on the y-axis represent the average concentration for the
	corresponding centimetre interval ($0.5 = average \text{ for } 0 - 1 \text{ cm}$, $1.5 = average \text{ for } 1 - 2$
	cm, etc.). The error bars show standard error. Where a difference between two
	means for a given depth is greater than the least squared difference (l.s.d.), a
	significant treatment effect was assumed (P<0.05)29
Figure 4-6. A	verage proportions of Cu bound to different sediment fractions in the three treated
	sediments across all depths ($n = 27$). The values shown in the graphs show
	percentage of total
Figure 4-7 M	lean $C_{DGT-NO3}$ depth profiles below the sediment-water interface (SWI) in the three
	treatments (0, 65 and 270 mg/kg Cu). The half-centimetre depths on the y-axis
	represent the average concentration for the corresponding centimetre interval (0.5 =

average for 0 - 1 cm, 1.5 = average for $1 - 2$ cm, etc.). The error bars show standard error ($n=3$). Where a difference between two means for a given depth is greater than the least squared difference (l.s.d.), a significant treatment effect was assumed (P<0.05)	ı 1
Figure 4-8 Mean $C_{\text{DGT-NH4}}$ depth profiles below the sediment-water interface (SWI) in the three treatments (0, 65 and 270 mg/kg Cu). The half-centimetre depths on the y-axis represent the average concentration for the corresponding centimetre interval (0.5 = average for 0 - 1 cm, 1.5 = average for 1 - 2 cm, etc.). The error bars show standard error (<i>n</i> =3). Where the difference between two means for a given depth is greater than the least squared difference (I.s.d.), a significant treatment effect was assumed (P<0.05)	:
Figure 4-9 The mean N ₂ O release from each mesocosm over three consecutive 24 h periods. The error bars show standard error. Averages that share the same letter were not significantly different (P>0.05)	3

Chapter 1

Introduction

1.1 Background

Nitrogen (N) is an essential element to life because of its role in forming critical biomolecules, including proteins and nucleic acids. It is also a limiting factor for plant growth (Thomas & Walmsley, 2015) . To satisfy crop demand and maintain productivity, farmers in New Zealand use N fertilisers to enhance plant growth (Ahmed et al., 2020; Stewart et al., 2011). However, the intensification of agriculture and increased use of N fertilizer and the waste from the livestock farming have increased N loads into freshwater (Shamrukh et al., 2001), resulting in declining water quality and issues such as eutrophication. In the environment N exists in a variety of organic and inorganic species. The conversion between different N species in the environment is facilitated by a range of micro-organisms whose activity can be affected by changes in environmental conditions or more direct effects, such as pollution.

Growing human populations, urban development and the associated release of hazardous substances into the environment are altering the freshwater ecosystem profoundly (Compton et al., 2011; Thomas et al., 2014). Sediment microorganisms are vulnerable to these changes. Runoff from urban and farming landscapes can deposit trace elements (mainly cadmium (Cd), chromium (Cr), copper (Cu), nickel (Ni), lead (Pb), and zinc (Zn)) into freshwater sediments where they often accumulate overtime due to their affinity to bind strongly with the particulate matter (Amoatey & Baawain, 2019). Upon entering freshwater sediments, they partition into a range of chemical species that can in turn regulate their availability to affect localized biological processes and mobilisation into the aquatic foodchain (Calmano et al., 1993; Chapman et al., 1998).

Due to the commonplace nature of trace element pollution, the effects trace element accumulation on the drivers of N-cycle in soil and river sediments has been of increasing interest (Li et al., 2019; Magalhães et al., 2007; Rother et al., 1982; Sakadevan et al., 1999; Sánchez-Andrea et al., 2011; Vázquez-Blanco et al., 2020). Certain microbial functions in river sediments can be greatly affected by trace element accumulation (Babich & Stotzky, 1985; Hoostal et al., 2008; Li et al., 2020) and some of the negative consequences of this include nutrient accumulation, eutrophication, and increased greenhouse gas accumulation (as nitrous oxide, N₂O). Studies so far have focused on individual metals, such as zinc (De Brouwere et al., 2007) or metal mixtures (e.g.) Cd, Cu, Zn (Holtan-Hartwig et al., 2002). In New Zealand, copper is used as a fungicide on vineyards and orchards, added as fertilizer to low Cu soils (Morgan & Taylor, 2004) and in some areas as part of roofing (Wang et al., 2021) and it has been shown to end up in freshwater courses (Pennington & Webster-Brown, 2008). The specific effects of Cu on the N-cycle in sediments are not well understood. The Australia and New Zealand Environment and Conservation (ANZECC) default guideline value (65 mg/kg) and the upper guideline value (270 mg/kg) for Cu concentrations in sediments are part of a suite of measures that aim to protect aquatic ecosystems, however, these values are only broadly indicative of potential for harm to ecosystems. The specific effects on sediment biogeochemical nutrient cycles at these levels have not been explored.

1.1.1 Research aim and objective

The aim of this research project was to study the effects of Cu contamination at the ANZECC default guideline value and the upper guideline value on the N-cycle in a freshwater sediment.

To achieve the aim, the following objectives were set;

- Measure the partitioning of Cu into different species when introduced into an otherwise uncontaminated sediment at two levels of Cu, following the guideline values set by ANZECC (65 and 270 mg/kg Cu).
- Investigate the effects of introducing Cu on the mobilisation of two key N species: NO₃-N and NH₄-N in a controlled mesocosm experiment.
- 3. Measure the production rate of N_2O gas from sediments subjected to the different Cu treatments.

Chapter 2

Literature review

2.1 Human intervention in the global nitrogen cycle

Humans have approximately doubled the input of reactive nitrogen (N) to the earth's land surface via agricultural fertilization and burning of fossil fuels (Fog, 1988; Galloway et al., 2008; Gruber & Galloway, 2008; Lu et al., 2011; Schlesinger, 2009). In NZ, 40 % of farms are classified as 'sheep and beef' farms, 31 % classified as dairy farms, while the remaining 29 % is shared among horticulture, arable, and urban use (Pannell et al., 2021). Farmers employ an intense home-grown pasture for dairy (Pembleton et al., 2013; Vogeler & Cichota, 2017). This is driven by the use of nitrogen fertilizer and there are concerns of environmental sustainability of these farm systems (Clark et al., 2007; Vogeler & Cichota, 2017). The excess nitrate (NO₃⁻¹) from intensive farming practices and cow urine patches can leach into nearby fresh water and cause an overabundance of nutrients resulting in eutrophication. At anaerobic conditions, available NO₃⁻ can be removed through denitrification, producing N₂O which is a greenhouse gas. Eutrophication due to excess NO₃⁻⁻ in aquatic systems and global acidification including stratospheric ozone loss due to productions of nitrous oxide are regarded as some of the negative consequences (Dalley et al., 2020; Gruber & Galloway, 2008).

2.2 **Respiration in river sediment**

Under oxic conditions, oxygen (O_2) is an important driver for microbial activity. Gibert et al. (1994) showed that sediment microbes preferentially use oxygen to decompose organic compounds using aerobic respiration to maximise energy. Aerobic respiration in sediments depends on O_2 and, when the diffusion of the gas into sediment is impeded, respiration can deplete it with depth in the sediment (Mermillod-Blondin et al., 2005).

Under anaerobic conditions certain microorganisms can switch to using nitrate (NO_3^{-1}) as the electron acceptor when oxidizing organic matter, producing nitrous oxide (N_2O) and dinitrogen gas (N_2) or ammonium (NH_4^+) and nitrite (NO_2^{-1}). The anoxic zone of freshwater sediments supports anaerobic oxidizing microorganisms that may be coupled to NO_3^{-1} , iron (Fe), sulphate (SO_4^{2-1}), or manganese (Mn) reduction (Preisler et al., 2007). Facultative bacteria switch to using Fe (III) and Mn (IV) as electron acceptors (Nealson & Saffarini, 1994) when all the NO_3^{-1} has been consumed. The microorganisms gain energy from by using Fe (III) and Mn (IV) to break down organic matter; however, the energy return from these processes decreases in the order $O_2 > NO_3^{-1} > Mn(IV) > Fe(III)$. Reduced forms of the two metals (Mn^{2+} and Fe^{2+}) are produced from these reactions (Equations 1 and 2, respectively). Anaerobic bacteria continue to use Fe (III) and Mn (IV) until their easily available forms have been consumed, after which they switch to using sulfate (SO_4^{2-}) as the electron acceptor, but at the cost of an even lower energy return (Equation 3). This process produces hydrogen sulfide (H_2S) as an end product (Holmer & Storkholm, 2001). When this reaction happens in sediment, the toxic H_2S gas can affect ecosystem health (Dordević et al., 2021). When all the SO_4^{2-} has been consumed, the organic matter undergoes methanogenesis where methane (CH₄) is produced (Rother, 2010)(Equation 4). Table 2.1 shows all the oxidation reactions that happens the river sediment.

Table 2-1 Generalized reactions in anaerobic respiration. Modified from Wang (2007)

$5CH_2O + 4MNO_4(s) + 12H^+ \rightarrow 4Mn^{2+}_{(aq)} + 5CO_2 + 11H_2O$	Equation 1
$CH_2O + 4FeOOH(s) + 8H^+ \rightarrow 4Fe^{2+}_{(aq)} + CO_2 + 7H_2O$	Equation 2
$2CH_2O + SO_4^{2-} + 2H^+ \rightarrow H_2S + 2CO_2 + 2H_2O$	Equation 3
$2CH_2O \rightarrow CH_4 + CO_2$	Equation 4

2.3 The nitrogen cycle in aquatic system

The aquatic N cycle circulates N in various forms in waters and sediments (Figure 2.1). Although N constitutes 78 % (by volume) of the atmosphere as the relatively unreactive dinitrogen gas, N₂, this abundant reservoir exists in a form unusable by most organisms. Nitrogen, as a building block in the structure of nucleic and amino acids, porphyrins, and amino sugars, has a central role in many biogeochemical cycles (Brandes et al., 2007). The interchange between N₂ in the atmosphere and "reactive N" (i.e. N compounds that support, or are products of, cellular metabolism and growth) is entirely controlled by microbial processes (Stein & Klotz, 2016). However, these processes are strongly impacted by anthropogenic activities. Understanding how N-cycling microorganisms function in sediment from oxic to anoxic in aquatic environments is key to characterize and evaluate their activities under different environmental conditions (Taroncher-Oldenburg et al., 2003).

Image removed due to copyright compliance

https://www.researchgate.net/figure/A-summary-of-the-major-processes-of-the-nitrogen-cycle-irthe-estuarine-environment_fig11_253328982

Figure 2-1: A summary of the N cycle in various forms in sediment and water. Modified from Potgieter-Vermaak (2007).

Apart from the anthropogenic nitrogen input into freshwater sediment, previous study showed that nitrogen fixation favours the winter condition and contributes a certain amount of bioavailable N to the aquatic ecosystem (Yao et al., 2018). Nitrogen fixation rates are correlated to the abundance of *nif*H gene (Jabir et al., 2021). High levels of NO_3^- and NH_4^- in the overlying water reduces nitrogen fixation (Lin et al., 2017). Apart from the high N content in water, several other factors also affect nitrogen fixation, example, Qashqari et al. (2020) found that nitrogen fixation increased at 28 °C and reduces at 35 °C. Like any other sediment microorganisms, the nitrogen fixing microorganism is also affected by accumulation of trace elements (Li et al., 2020). Generally, the biological nitrogen fixation is the conversion of atmospheric dinitrogen (N₂) gas to ammonium (NH₄⁺) or ammonia (NH₃) (Equation 5; Table 2-2).

Ammonification is the release of ammonium (NH_4^+) as a by-product of the breakdown of sedimented organic nitrogen by microorganisms. The released NH_4^+ can then be integrated by benthic plants and the indigenous microflora (Herbert, 1999) or released to the overlying water (Tang et al., 2018). Ammonification is influenced by several environmental factors like dissolved oxygen (DO) and temperature, for instance, Lee et al. (2018) found that the higher NH_4^+ and the lower NO_3^- in the

shallow sediment suggested that ammonification favours low sediment oxygen demand. The ammonium released from ammonification (Equation 6; Table 2-2) and from other anthropogenic sources that are not integrated by benthic plants undergo nitrification.

Nitrification is the oxidization of ammonia (NH₃) to nitrite (NO₂⁻) and then further to nitrate (NO₃⁻) (Yilin et al., 2014). This process is favoured in aerobic conditions as oxygen is the key oxidizing agent. Certain types of bacteria are responsible for these two distinctive processes. Bacteria belonging to the genus *Nitrosomonas* convert NH₃ to NO₂⁻ while those belonging to the genus *nitrobacter* oxidize NO₂⁻ to NO₃⁻ (Beeckman et al., 2018). The chemical equation for the first step is demonstrated in Equation 7 followed by the second step in Equation 8 (Table 2-2). Accumulation of trace elements can impact the nitrification process, although low concentration promotes certain bacterial activities, example, nitrate oxidizing bacteria promoted by low Cu concentration (Aslan & Sözüdoğru, 2017)and silver concentration at 2 mg/L stimulates coupled nitrification and denitrification by enhancing both nitrifying and denitrifying enzyme activities (Wang et al., 2020).

Nitrogen loss can also occur in the reduced oxygen zones of a sediment where both nitrification and denitrification coexist (Xia et al., 2017). River sediment with low carbon and nitrogen ratio have greater nitrogen removal capacity at low oxygen zones (Wu et al., 2021). In such low oxygen sediment environment, Nájera et al. (2021) found that nitrifiers were abundant in spring (14 °C) while denitrifiers were more abundant in summer with average temperature of 22 °C. From the oxygen low zone sediment down depth profile, nitrate is removed through denitrification, the process that produces nitrous oxides (N₂O) as an intermediate gas and N₂ as the product of this reaction (Equation 9; Table 2-2).

Recent research showed that denitrification rates in freshwater lakes are largely controlled by water physicochemical characteristics, for example excess nitrate with a low dissolved oxygen concentration can result in increased denitrification and reduced abundance of denitrifiers and submerged vegetation (Liu et al., 2018). In contrast, Xia et al. (2017) found that suspended sediment in freshwater aquatic system increased denitrification where the finer sediment accumulated. In such environments, the availability of NO₃⁻ is a major factor (electron acceptor) that controls the denitrification rate. Unda-Calvo et al. (2019) investigated the activities of both nitrate and nitrite reductase enzyme and concluded that an increase in nitrate concentration in overlying water increased nitrate reductase activities while organic matter was vital for nitrite reduction to take place. Temperature also affect denitrification. A recent study on nitrogen loss in anoxic condition focusing on denitrification and anammox indicated that denitrification favours the warm conditions (summer temperature) over anammox and leads to N₂O production (Tan et al., 2020). Nitrous oxide is of particular concern because

it contributes to the global warming, and is considered to have a global warming potential that is 300 times greater than carbon dioxide (Ramanathan, 1998).

Nitrate in anaerobic sediment can also be transformed to ammonium (NH₄⁺) through the dissimilatory nitrate reduction to ammonium (DNRA) process, where NO₂⁻ is an intermediate product (Equation 10; Table 2-2). Similar to denitrification, sediment microorganisms use nitrate as an electron acceptor for DNRA (Liu et al., 2020). DRNA retains NH₄⁺ back in the sediment. Kelso et al. (1997) showed that DNRA was the reason why NH₄⁺ increased in a base river sediment which later becomes the substrate for nitrification (oxic condition) and anammox (anoxic condition) (Jensen et al., 2011). Previous studies showed that sediment DNRA activities depended on several other environmental factors including organic matter, temperature, and pH variation. For example, Li et al. (2019) and Lai et al. (2021) showed that a temperature increase from 10 to 40 °C (tropical) increased DNRA in sediments and Zhang et al. (2015) found that the rate of DNRA was higher under alkaline pH increased, while Song et al. (2014) found that DNRA is dominant over denitrification in nitrate reduction in sediment that are rich in organic matter content.

The available NH_4^+ and NO_2^- produced in the anaerobic sediment column as a result of DRNA, denitrification, or anthropogenic input can go on to undergo anammox that produces N_2 into the atmosphere (Equation 11; Table 2-2). In addition to denitrification, anammox is another pathway for N loss from sediments (Hu et al., 2012). Denitrification also produces NO_2^- in the process of reducing NO_3^- , providing more substrate for anammox bacteria to function (Wu et al., 2020). If denitrification is inhibited (e.g. by trace element accumulation) (Bollag & Barabasz, 1979; Kiskira et al., 2018), the anammox activity decreases due to the reduced production of the NO_2^- intermediate (Zhou et al., 2014). However, other research also suggest that high anammox activity was positively correlated to excess NO_3^- in the overlying water, suggesting a possibility of NO_2^- from nitrification (Equation 7; Table 2-2) facilitating anammox (Nicholls & Trimmer, 2009). Anammox in sediment occurs optimally when sediments are warm (25 °C), with low oxygen content and high NH_4 -N and NO_x^- (Zhou et al., 2014).

Table 2-2 Nitrogen cycling reactions in river sediment

$5N_2 + 6H_2O \rightarrow 4NH_3 + 6NO$	Equation 5
$CO(NH_2)_2 + 2H_2O \iff (NH_4)_2 CO_3 + HOH \iff 2NH_4^+ + 2OH^- + CO_2$	Equation 6
$NH_3 + 1.5O_2 \rightarrow NO_2^- + H^+ + H_2O$	Equation 7
$NO_2^- + 1.5O_2 \rightarrow NO_3^- + H^+ + H_2O$	Equation 8
$NO_3^- \rightarrow NO_2^- \rightarrow NO + N_2O \rightarrow N_2$	Equation 9

 $NO_3^- \rightarrow NO_2^- \rightarrow NH_4^+$

Equation 10

 $NH_4^+ + NO_2^- \rightarrow N_2 + 2H_2O$

Equation 11

2.4 Trace elements in sediments

Freshwater river sediments have been exposed to trace element accumulation from anthropogenic activities such as industrialization and mining activities (Chaudhuri et al., 2014; Islam et al., 2017). The most common trace elements from those anthropogenic sources found in river sediments and have been studied widely are iron (Fe), zinc (Zn), lead (Pb), chromium (Cr), copper (Cu), and cadmium (Cd) (Abraham & Susan, 2017; Izydorczyk et al., 2021; Liu et al., 2018). Some rivers around the world have recorded very minimal trace elements (Fe, Zn, Pb, Cr, Cu, Cd) concentrations which have no significant effect on biota as in the case of Meghna river sediment in Bangladesh (Siddique et al., 2021), while some have reported very high concentration of Zn, Cu, Pb, Cd, and mercury (Hg), which were 15 - 17 times higher compared to their background value (Fuentes-Gandara et al., 2021). Previous research have shown that these trace elements can affect benthic microorganisms through to the highest tropic level in aquatic food chain (Kahlon et al., 2018).

2.4.1 Accumulation of trace elements in sediments and their effects.

Previous study in a contaminated sediment showed that trace element concentrations; V, Cr, Mn, Ni, Cu, Zn, As, Cd, Sb, Hg and Pb were 57.0, 62.0, 260, 110, 390, 410, 35.0, 3.0, 9.3, 0.41 and 400 mg kg⁻¹, respectively and fall above the set sediment quality guidelines, presenting a threat to sediment microorganisms (Islam et al., 2017). Another study on sediment trace element risk assessment showed that sediment trace element concentrations (as mg/kg) were in the order of Cr $(39 \pm 15) >$ As $(34 \pm 15) >$ Cu $(27 \pm 11) >$ Ni $(24 \pm 9) >$ Se (17 ± 8) , which also had adverse biological effect to benthic fauna (Sarkar et al., 2017). In such condition, monitoring and reporting of trace elements is critical to evaluate their status in the ecosystem and predict potential influences on other biogeochemical cycles. Benthic plants also uptake trace elements and store them in their tissues, Bonanno and Orlando-Bonaca (2017) found that seagrass accumulated As, Hg, and Pb in their roots while Cd, Cr, Cu, Mn, Ni, and Zn were accumulated in the leaves. If these seaweeds are consumed by other micro invertebrates, trace elements can easily pass up the food chain.

Some trace elements have been shown to affect the N cycle in sediments. Sakadevan et al. (1999) showed that Cu and Zn at a concentration of 100 mg/kg in a sediment increased N₂O production by 170 ± 1.8 and 168 ± 2.7 mg N₂O/kg sediment, respectively, while Cd at 100 mg/kg did not show any impact on. Others demonstrated that N fertilizer used in wheat farming exposed to trace elements (Ni,

Cu, Zn Cd, Pb) concentrations below 1 mg/kg reduced N_2O production between 33 – 77% (Guangbin et al., 2021).

2.4.2. Copper in sediments

Main anthropogenic sources of Cu to freshwater sediments are from roads (car use), storm water, mining activities, and agricultural herbicide and fungicide use (Gillis & Birch, 2006; Jones et al., 2008; Teasdale et al., 2003; Willis et al., 2013). The fate of Cu (Figure 2.2) in sediment is determined by several processes including sorption/desorption, precipitation/dissolution, and complexation/ decomplexation (Du Laing et al., 2009). Several studies showed that Cu binds strongly to organic matter, which has a significant influence on Cu distribution among various fractions (Jośko, 2019; Mclaren & Crawford, 2006; Song & Muller, 1995).

Guinoiseau et al. (2018) investigated the fate of particulate Cu and Zn using stable isotopes in two river sediments, one with high organic matter content (7.1 \pm 0.5 mg/g and the other with low organic matter content (3.5 \pm 0.1 mg/g). Results show that the Cu isotope accumulated more in the sediment with the high organic matter content more than in the sediment with the low organic matter content. Sediment pH also plays a crucial role in determining which dissolve ligand or solid phase Cu must associate with. A study on the partitioning of Cu in a river sediment showed that at acidic pH (pH < 5), copper was in dissolved labile form and flowed freely but quickly shift to a non-labile form (solid phase enriched Cu) when the pH increases (pH > 6.5) (Montecinos et al., 2020).

Not all the Cu in the sediment will bind to organic matter fraction, some will be available in the exchangeable, Fe/Mn oxide, residual, and carbonate phase. These adsorption and precipitations reactions limits the amount of Cu that is available for uptake by aquatic biota including sediment microorganisms ("bioavailable Cu") (Rader et al., 2019). However, Cu can be released and become bioavailable during the change in sediment redox reactions. For example, the oxidation of sulphides in the oxic layer of the sediment release available Cu (Rader et al., 2019), the reduction of Fe/Mn oxides can also release Cu to the sediment water interface (El Houssainy et al., 2020), and the reduction of organic matter also releases Cu to the sediment (Refaey et al., 2017).

Copper can be available in the oxic and anoxic layers a sediment or throughout the depth profile due to the redox reactions described earlier. A study identifying bioavailability of Cu and its toxicity using the diffusive gradient (DGT) technique identified Cu accumulation at the oxic and sub-oxic layer of the sediment were due to Fe/Mn reduction (Simpson et al., 2012). Sakellari et al. (2011) found Cu was mobilised at 8 cm below the sediment water interface, which was associated with organic matter decomposition at that depth.



Figure 2-2 The fate of Cu in river sediment.

Copper contamination in NZ freshwater sediments

Increased Cu concentration in New Zealand's freshwater sediment indicates industrial use of copper roofing (Ashrafzadeh et al., 2018), fungicides for tomatoes (Wright et al., 2013), atmospheric deposition (Buteana et al., 2014), and agriculture where vineyards utilize copper, chromium, and arsenic treated post (Robinson et al., 2006). Copper (Cu) is found in Christchurch streams as anthropogenic input from the use of air conditioners and roof tops at levels close to 4 mg/kg (O'sullivan et al., 2012). Copper can also find its way into the sediment from ship repairs and shipwrecks. A study on sediment at Napier Harbor ship repair area found a wide range of Cu concentrations between 31 mg/kg to 435 mg/kg (Strong, 2005). About 40 % of these concentrations exceeded the default and high guidelines values for sediment quality (Anzecc, 2000). They attributed these concentrations to those that can negatively affect sediment microorganisms.

2.4.2 Cu effects on the N-cycle

The effects of trace elements on microbial populations and function can be wide-ranging and difficult to disentangle, hence only a few studies report specific effects on processes in the biosphere overall. These are briefly reviewed below.

The negative effects of Cu were investigated focusing on the nitrogen microbial activities and found that Cu significantly reduced the microbial activities of both nitrification and denitrification at 100

mg/kg Cu, but at very low concentration 1 mg/kg Cu sediment, there was no effect (Simonin et al., 2018). Another research found that Cu concentration at 10.5 ± 0.3 to 18.7 ± 0.3 mg/kg slows down nitrification (Ali et al., 2021). Nitrifying bacteria are sensitive to the stress caused by Cu until they adapt to the stress (Broberg, 1984). Magalhães et al. (2007) explored the negative effects of Cu concentration (79 mg/kg) on denitrification in river sediment and found that denitrification was inhibited by 85 % and the production of nitrous oxide, a greenhouse gas was enhanced. Magalhaes also discovered that Cu (79 mg/kg) in subtidal muddy sediment did not affect denitrification, but sandy sites revealed high sensitivity to denitrification, which agrees with the earlier idea that sediment type has an important role in metal adsorption and its subsequent effect to sediment biota.

An increase in N₂O production was previously observed by Sakadevan et al. (1999) when 100 mg/kg Cu was added to the sediment. Another effect established in the same study by the authors was the accumulation of ammonium due to Cu contamination in depth profile, which can lead to eutrophication and nutrient accumulation, this effect was attributed to a stimulation of DNRA. The sediment microorganisms responsible for nitrification, denitrification, and DNRA have the ability to recover from Cu toxicity over time. Holtan-Hartwig et al. (2002) monitored the denitrification rate exposed to 80 mg/kg Cu sediment and observed immediate effect but took eight days to recover partly and а further 60 days to fully adapt to the Cu stress environment.

Chapter 3

Material and Methods

3.1 Sediment and water sampling

Sediment and water for the mesocosm experiment were collected from the LII river/Ararira in the Lincoln township, in the Canterbury Region (Figure 3.1). The LII river is primarily groundwater fed and part of a networks of drains that eventually feed into Te Waihora / Lake Ellesmere (Livingwater, 2015). The headwaters of the LII river are three groundwater springs that are confined within a larger catchment, which covers approx. 6,300 hectares (Doc, 2015). The land use surrounding this catchment is predominantly farming with increasing urbanization. Regular monitoring of the water quality in the LII river by Environment Canterbury (monitoring location: 43°41'42.08"S, 172°27'1.16"E), approximately 4.5 km downstream of the sediment sampling location, has found that the median total N concentration over the last five years in the river (3.55 mg/L) is in the worst 25th %ile in New Zealand (Lawa, 2020).

The sampling site (43°38'48.03"S, 172°29'49.55"E) was approximately 50 m from one of the groundwater springs within the Lincoln Township. The sediment was sampled using a plastic spade, targeting the top 10-30 cm of the sediment. Water samples were collected using a plastic 20 L container. Promptly after sampling, the sediments were sieved using a nylon sieve (2 mm mesh) to remove any particulate matter and most of the larger invertebrates. Subsets of 100 g of sediment and 30 mL of a filtered and acidified water sample were submitted for analysis to establish background physical and chemical characteristics (see below).



Figure 3-1 Sampling location at Ararira/LII river near Lincoln township

3.1.1 Sediment characterisation

The sieved sediment was air dried and divided into subsamples for characterisation. Total C and N were analysed using a Vario-Max CN Elementar analyser (Elementar[®], Germany). About 20 g of air-dried sample was submitted for organic matter analysis whereby the sample was dried at 105 °C for 24 h followed by 550 °C for 4 hours, the difference in weights were expressed in percentage. A subsample underwent digestion to enable measurement for total extractable elements. Briefly, 3 mL concentrated nitric acid (HNO₃, trace element grade, 65%, Fisher Scientific, UK) and 3 mL hydrogen peroxide (H₂O₂, 30%, Merck KGaA) were added to 0.5 g air-dried sediment and digested in a microwave digestion system (MARSXPRESS, CEM Corp), as established by Simmler et al. (2013). The digest was submitted for elemental analysis (See Section 3.8).

3.2 Sediment treatment

The rest of the sediment was then divided to three equal parts and the Cu concentration was increased by introducing Cu (as CuCl₂.2H₂O, Scharlau AR Grade) to increase the sediment concentrations by 0 (high-purity water only), 65, and 270 mg/kg (expressed on an air-dried sediment basis), forthwith these amounts will be used to refer to the three Cu treatments (0 mg/kg, 65 mg/kg and 270 mg/kg, respectively). The sediments were then mixed thoroughly and left to equilibrate initially for two days under saturated conditions. Subsamples of the 65 mg/kg and 270 mg/kg-treated sediments were digested as before to determine the total extractable Cu concentrations.

3.3 The mesocosm experiment

After initial equilibration, the wet sediment was placed into cylindrical PVC mesocosms (internal diameter 110 mm, height: 350 mm) up to a height of 250 mm in 25 mm incremental stages to ensure constant density (0.8 g/cm³) and porosity (0.7) throughout. The mesocosms were sealed at both ends (Figure 3.2.). The top cover was fitted with an air-tight water inlet and outlet to create a steady laminar flow of LII river water that circulated over the sediment-water interface and maintained a 5 cm water column over the sediment throughout the rest of the experiment (Figure 3.4). The mesocosm had a 5 cm high headspace. The circulating river water was aerated using a diffuser before entering the mesocosm to maintain a constant oxygen saturation in the water. The clear sides of the mesocosms were covered to keep the inside of the mesocosm dark and prevent biofilm growth. In total, nine mesocosms were established, with each of the three Cu treatments replicated thrice.

After establishment, the mesocosms were left for approximately six weeks to settle and to allow steady-state redox gradients to be established in the sediment. During this period, filtered (0.45 μ m) samples of overlying water, collected at the mesocosm water outlet, were tested for NO₃-N and NH₄-N concentrations for the seven weeks period prior to the final destructive sampling (see Section 3.8). The NO₃-N and NH₄-N concentrations were maintained at their natural river water levels using NaNO₃ and NH₄Cl throughout the experiment.

3.4 Water physical and chemical characteristics

After the settlement period, the water pH, dissolved oxygen content, conductivity and temperature were measured daily at the mesocosm water outlet over two weeks using a calibrated multimeter (Hach HQ40D multiparameter two-channel). Immediately before the deployments commenced, water samples were collected and, in addition to the samples analysed for N-NO₃ and N-NH₄, a further subset was filtered (0.45 μ m pore), acidified using high purity HNO₃ and analysed for Cu (see Section 3.8). Samples that could not be analysed on the day of sampling were stored at -20 °C until analysis.



Figure 3-2 Schematic of mesocosm with sediment and river water circulation system (not to scale). The mesocosm was sealed at the top and bottom using air-tight screw-on lids (not shown).

3.5 N₂O sampling

Eight weeks after the water circulation was started, N₂O release from the sediments was measured. For this, the water circulation was stopped for 24 h and the mesocosm was sealed. During this time N₂O was allowed to accumulate within the water column and headspace of each mesocosm. The N₂O concentration in the water column and the aerated water were then analysed, using the protocol outlined in Clough et al. (2007). Briefly, triplicate water samples from each mesocosm were collected using 100 mL sterile syringes and purged into 100 mL evacuated serum bottles at atmospheric pressure. They were then equilibrated by purging 80 cc N₂ gas and kept on a shaker for 1 h. The N₂O concentration in the headspace of the serum bottles was then measured using a gas chromatograph, as described by Clough et al. (2006). Atmospheric pressure at the time of sampling was recorded using a precision pressure indicator (GE Sensing, Druck DPI 150, USA). The amount of N₂O in the stationary water column was used to estimate the amount of gas in the headspace, using Henry's Law. Briefly, the amount of N₂O in the headspace was calculated and expressed as the proportional to its partial pressure of the N₂O in the liquid phase in the serum bottle (Equation 12).

$$P_{gas} = C_{eq}/(P_{bar} \times B)$$

(Equation 12)

where C_{eq} is the conc of N₂O in the water (mol), P_{gas} is the partial pressure of N₂O in the headspace (atm/atm), P_{bar} is the barometric pressure during the sampling (atm), B is the Bunsen coefficient (2.480 × 10⁻² mol/(L × atm)), according to Weiss and Price (1980)

The N₂O concentration in the water column was then used to estimate its concentration in the headspace of the mesocosm, assuming that the dissolved gas was at equilibrium with the headspace. Briefly, the P_{gas} was used to calculate the mass of N₂O in the headspace (*M*), using the ideal gas equation (Equation 13):

$$M = Mw_{N20} \times P_{gas} \times V/(R \times T))$$
 (Equation 13)

where Mw_{N20} is the molecular mass of N₂O (44.013), V is the volume of the headspace (L), R is the ideal gas constant (0.0821 L.atm/mol.K) and T is the temperature (in °K)

The difference between the background (aerated water) and the total amount of gas in the headspace and water column was used to calculate the total release over the 24 h period. These measurements were repeated over three consecutive 24 h periods, between which the water in the column was refreshed with aerated water for six hours.

3.6 **DGT and DET preparation and measurements**

Diffusive gradients in thin-films (DGT) and diffusive equilibrium in thin-films (DET) probes for nitrogen species measurements in sediments were prepared as described by Huang et al. (2019). Further DGT probes for trace element measurements in sediments were prepared as described by (Jolley et al., 2016). The two techniques (DET and DGT) were used to provide a measure the potentially available solute for micro-organisms to take up (i.e. "bioavailable") at different depths below the sediment-water interface (SWI). The steps for preparing the different types are described briefly below.

All DGT probes used a 0.8 mm thick diffusion layer made of a polyacrylamide hydrogel (acrylamide cross-linked with an agarose derivative) and a 0.14 mm thick filter membrane (0.45 µm pore size). The binding layers in the DGT probes used to measure nitrogen species were AMI-7001 anion exchange membrane for NO₃-N DGT and CMI 7000 cation exchange membrane for NH₄-N DGT (both supplied by Membranes International Inc., USA). The DGT probes used to measure trace elements used Chelex-100 resin beads (200-400 mesh, Bio-Rad) embedded in a polyacrylamide gel as the binding layer. The DET probes only had a filter membrane (as before) and a 1.2 mm-thick material diffusive layer made from ultrapure agarose (molecular grade, Bioline reagent, UK) (Huang et al., 2016). The DGT and DET probes were assembled within protective pre-cleaned polycarbonate housings designed for sediment

deployments, supplied by DGT Research Ltd. (UK)(Figure 3-3). These housings feature a top retaining plate that holds the gel flat against the backing plate and has a 1.8×20 cm sampling window that allows solute to diffuse from the sediment through the filter and into the hydrogel layer(s) inside the housing.

Prior to deployment, the assembled probes were deoxygenated in two separate sealed 0.01 M NaCl baths by bubbling N₂ gas through the water overnight. This was done to minimise oxygen contamination of the anoxic parts of the sediment by the probes during deployment. One bath was dedicated to trace element DGT probes, while the other was reserved for N species DGT and DET probes. All probes were deployed into the sediments directly from the oxygen-free baths within a predesignated "area of deployment" at the centre of the mesocosm (Figure 3.4) within 5 minutes of each other. The probes were spaced 2-3 cm apart and faced the direction of water flow. The water temperature was recorded at the start of the deployment as 25 °C.

The DET probes were harvested after 7 h of deployment, at which point the water temperature was recorded again. At harvest, the SWI was marked on the DET probe, and the probe was then promptly rinsed with a gentle jet of deionised water. The filter membrane and agarose diffusive layer were cut out from within the probe window immediately and the filter membrane was discarded. The remaining diffusive layer was promptly cut into ten 10 mm sections (final dimensions 1.8 cm × 1 cm), starting from the gel that was level with the SWI (depth interval of 0 -10 mm) and then the gels deeper (depth intervals of 10 - 100 mm). The sections were transferred into 30 mL centrifuge vials containing 5 mL high purity water and left on a rocker overnight. The gels were then removed, and the vials stored at - 20 °C prior to analysis for NO₃ and NH₄⁺ concentrations ($C_{DET-NO3}$ and $C_{DET-NH4+}$, respectively) (Section 3.8).

The DGT probes were harvested 24 h after deployment and the water temperature was recorded. The probes were cleaned as before, before the gel area within the probe sample window was excised. The filter and diffusive gels were discarded, and the binding layers were sectioned into ten 10 mm sections, starting from the sediment water interface, and then collecting the sections that experienced solute fluxes from the sediment. The AMI-7001 anion exchange membrane and CMI 7000 cation exchange membrane sections were eluted in 10 mL of 2 M NaCl solution for at least 24 h (actual time recorded) after which the membranes were removed, and the eluent was analysed for

Image removed due to copyright compliance

https://www.ices.dk/sites/pub/Publication%20Reports/Techniques%20in%20Marine%20Environmen tal%20Sciences%20(TIMES)/TIMES62.pdf

Figure 3-3 Schematic representation of the DGT assembly (not to scale). Modified from Amato (December 2019)

 NO_3^- and NH_4^+ (Section 3.8). The trace element binding gels were eluted in 1 mL 1 M HNO₃ for 24 h, after which the eluent was analysed for Cu, Fe and Mn (see Section 3.8)

The eluent concentrations were used to calculate the total mass of solute bound by a given section of the resin gel (M), using Equation 14.

$$M = C_{el} (V_{acid} + V_{gel}) / f_e$$
 (Equation 14)

where C_{el} (µg/L) is the concentration of solute in the eluent, V_{acid} (mL) is the volume of the eluent, V_{gel} (mL) is the volume of the binding layer section and f_e is the elution factor. The elution factors used for trace elements were those reported by Garmo et al. (2003) (0.8 for Cu, Fe, and Mn). The elution factors for NO₃⁻ and NH₄⁺ were 0.87 and 1, respectively as reported by Huang et al. (2017).

The mass of solute bound was then used to calculate the average concentration of the given analyte at the DGT probe-sediment interface over the duration of the deployment, C_{DGT} , using equation 15

$$C_{DGT-analyte} = \frac{M \times \delta^{MDL}}{D_{gel} \times A_P \times t}$$
(Equation 15)

where, δ^{MDL} is the thickness of the material diffusion layer and comprises the filter and diffusive hydrogel (0.94 mm), A_P is the physical surface area of sampled gel section (1.8 cm²), *t* is the deployment time, D_{gel} is the temperature-specific diffusion coefficient of the solute in question in the hydrogel. Forthwith, $C_{\text{DGT-Cu}}$, $C_{\text{DGT-Fe}}$, $C_{\text{DGT-Mn}}$, $C_{\text{DGT-NO3}}$ and $C_{\text{DGT-NH4}}$ will be used to refer to the DGT-determined concentrations of Cu, Fe, Mn, NO₃⁻ and NH₄⁺, respectively.

3.7 Trace element speciation

After the DGT probes were harvested, a 110 mm deep sediment core (diameter 30 mm) was collected from each mesocosm using an acid washed cylindrical polypropylene corer. Upon retrieval, the base of the corer was immediately sealed off using a clean plastic membrane and the cores were stored at -20 °C for up to 5 days. The cores were extruded in batches in an oxygen-free cabinet purged with N₂ gas in 10 mm sections into 50 mL acid-washed centrifuge tubes. The exposure of the bottom 10 mm sediment in the core to air during retrieval could not be avoided, so they were discarded.

The extruded sections underwent the sequential extraction procedure first described by Tessier et al. (1979). Briefly, each section was extracted in order, as follows:

- (i) The exchangeable fraction was extracted using 1 M MgCl_2 at pH 7.0;
- (ii) The carbonate-bound fraction was extracted using 1 M sodium acetate, adjusted to pH 5.0 using acetic acid;
- (iii) The fraction bound to (Fe and Mn) oxides was extracted with 0.04 M NH₂OH.HCl adjusted to pH 2 using 25 % acetic acid;
- (iv) The organic matter-bound fraction was extracted using a combination of 0.02 M HNO₃ and 30% H₂O₂, adjusted to pH 2 with HNO₃ and heated to 85 °C. Subsequent addition of 30% acidified H₂O₂ and 3.2 M NH₄OAc were used to ensure recovery and re-adsorption of trace elements;
- (v) The residual fraction was dried at 80°C and then underwent microwave digestion using 10 mL HNO₃.
- (vi) The (pseudo) total fraction was calculated from the total amount of Cu recovered from fractions i v.



Figure 3-4 The arrangement of DGT and DET probes during deployment in mesocosm.

The exchangeable and carbonate fractions were extruded under anoxic conditions and the extracts were analysed individually for each mesocosm (see section 3.8). Oxide, and organic matter-bound fractions were then extracted outside of the anoxic cabinet where the first three 10 mm segments, down to 30 mm below the sediment-water interface, were analysed individually. Extract from the lower depths were combined to provide a composite sample to represent the average concentrations for those fractions between 30 - 100 mm below the SWI.

3.8 Trace element and nutrient analyses and quality control procedures

To ensure quality, all materials used for analysis of trace elements were acid-washed first for at least 8 h in 10 % HCl, followed by another >8 h wash in 10 % HNO₃ (AG grade; Fisher scientific, UK) and finally rinsed with double deionised water (ASTM Type I water, resistivity 18.2 M Ω cm⁻¹) and stored in polythene bags. Materials for nutrient DGT and DET preparations were acid washed in a separate 10% HCl baths (AR grade; Fisher scientific, UK) to avoid cross-contamination.

Standard reference material, sample blanks, solution blanks, method blanks, and triplicate samples were treated identically to the samples. Sediment trace element digestion (Cu, Fe, Mn) used a certified reference material (Montana 2710, NIST[®] SRM[®], New Zealand), to ensure the validation of data and the accuracy of the analytical method. All the other analyses were done in triplicates where the relative errors were determined to be within 10 %. Copper, Fe and Mn were analysed using ICP OES (720 series, Agilent, USA), while the N₂O was measured using gas chromatography (SRI 8610C ECD detector gas chromatograph, USA). All nitrogen analyses were done using Alpkem 2 channel FIA 3000 series. Table 3.1 shows method detection limit (MDL) for DGT (trace elements, NH₄-N, NO₃-N) analysis.

	Cu	Fe	Mn	NO₃-N	NH ₄ -N
Instrument	0.34	3.4	0.23	100	100
Detection					
Limit					
DET method	NA	NA	NA	2315	2312
detection					
limit*					
DGT method	0.15	1.6	0.11	2315	2312
detection					
limit [@]					

Table 3-1 Instrument Detection Limit and DET and DGT method detection limits for Cu, Fe, Mn and nitrogen DGT. Concentrations given as μ g/L.

* Estimated as the instrument detection limit () × dilution factor (23.1)

[@] estimated as 3 × S.D. of replicate blank DGT gel segments (*n* = 5) and expressed as a 24 h deployment equivalent.

NA – not analysed.

3.9 Statistical analyses

The data sets were tested for normality using Shapiro-Wilks' test and log-transformed where necessary (exchangeable and carbonate Cu fractions only). Levene's test was used to confirm homogeneity of variance. The data were then subject to one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) to test for differences between treatments. Where differences were significant (P<0.05), Fisher's protected Least Squared Difference (l.s.d.) post-hoc test ($\alpha = 0.05$) was used to identify differences between means. All tests

were carried out using Genstat (20th edition, VSN International Ltd.), significance was assumed at the 5% level, unless stated otherwise.

Chapter 4 Results

4.1 Water physical and chemical characteristics

The average results for water physical and chemical characteristics measured over 2 weeks prior to DET and DGT deployments are shown in Table 4.1. The pH and dissolved oxygen (DO) saturation of the mesocosms were consistent throughout at 7.66 and 96 %, respectively. Temperatures were relatively stable at *ca*. 25 °C. The average conductivity in the water of the 270 mg/kg mesocosm was 280 μ S/cm, which was significantly higher (p < 0.05) than the average of 250 μ S/cm in the sediment spiked with 65 mg/kg Cu. The average conductivities of the water circulating the 0 and 65 mg/kg sediment mesocosms were 269.1 and 250.1, respectively (P>0.05), and both were significantly lower than the conductivity of the water circulating in the 270 mg/kg mesocosm. There was no invertebrate activity observed (e.g. burrows or casts on the SWI or deeper in the sediment) observed in any of the three treatments.

Table 4-1 Average pH, DO saturation, conductivity, and temperature over a period of 2 weeks prior to DGT, DET deployment and sediment core sampling. Averages with the same letter are not significantly different (P<0.05)

Mesocosm Cu concentration (mg/kg)	рН	DO Saturation (%)	Conductivity (μS/cm)	Temperature (°C)
0	7.66 ± 0.46^{a}	95.9 ± 1.81 ª	269.1 ± 10.13 ^b	24.93 ± 0.42 ^a
65	7.66 ± 0.29 ª	96.4 ± 2.55 °	250.1 ± 13.3 ª	24.75 ± 0.72 ^a
270	7.65 ± 0.33 ª	97.4 ± 2.19 ª	283.4 ± 33.9 ^b	24.77 ± 0.89 ^a

Trace element concentrations in overlying water, sampled at the time of deployment showed higher Cu concentration (2.82 μ g/L) in mesocosm treated with 270 mg/kg Cu compared to other treatments (Table 4.2). Iron (Fe) and manganese (Mn) results were below and close to the detection limits, respectively for all mesocosms. The concentration of NO₃-N and NH₄-N were measured at 3740 ± 20 and 60 ± 10 μ g/L respectively, reflecting the natural water.

Table 4-2 Trace element concentrations (as μ g/L) in overlying water during the day of DGT deployment.

Sediment treatment	Cu	Fe	Mn
0 mg/kg	1.33	<mdl< td=""><td>0.91</td></mdl<>	0.91
65 mg/kg	<mdl< td=""><td><mdl< td=""><td>0.30</td></mdl<></td></mdl<>	<mdl< td=""><td>0.30</td></mdl<>	0.30
270 mg/kg	2.82	<mdl< td=""><td>0.52</td></mdl<>	0.52

*<MDL below detection limit (Cu: 0.34 μ g/L; Fe 3.4 μ g/L; Mn 0.23 μ g/L)

The average NO₃-N and NH₄-N in the overlying water measured over 30 days were within 5% of their values in the river water at the day of sampling. The average NH₄-N concentration was 70 ± 20 µg/L NH₄-N between all mesocosms. The average NO₃-N measurement in the water circulating in the 0 mg/kg sediment was 3,410 ± 460 µg/L. The water circulating in treated sediments (65 and 270 mg/kg Cu) showed 3,340 ± 400 and 3,480 ± 600 µg/L NO₃-N, respectively. There were no significant differences in the overlying water for both NH₄-N and NO₃-N concentrations (p > 0.05).

4.2 Sediment characteristics

The pH of the 0 mg/kg sediment was 6.67 ± 0.02 (Table 4.3). During the spiking process, the Cu added to the sediment lowered the pH in both treatments (pH 6.43 ± 0.03). Organic matter and total carbon were 1.03 ± 1.18 % and 0.60 ± 0.69 %, respectively. The background value for Cu in the sediment was 6.22 ± 0.26 mg/kg. The total extractable Cu concentrations in the two treated sediments were 51 % and 44 % of the total added concentrations of 65 mg/kg and 270 mg/kg, respectively. Sediment concentrations ranged from 13000 mg Fe/kg sediment and from 150 - 153 mg Mn/kg sediment across all mesocosms.

Table 4-3 Characteristics of the three treated sediment. The values show averages (\pm standard error; n = 3). Where the letters are the same, there was no significant difference between means (P<0.05)

		Sediment Treatment	
	0 mg/kg	65 mg/kg	270 mg/kg
рН	6.67 ± 0.02 ^b	6.43 ± 0.03 ^a	6.43 ± 0.04 ^a
Moisture (%)	40 ± 0		
Organic matter (%)	1.03 ± 1.18		
Total carbon (%)	0.60 ± 0.69		
Total nitrogen (mg/kg)	4.1 ± 0.10		
Cu (mg/kg)	6.22 ± 0.26 ^a	33.14 ± 1.35 ^b	119.66 ± 1.40 ^c
Fe (mg/kg)	13 000 ± 300 ^a	13 000 ± 500 ª	13 000 ± 85 ª
Mn (mg/kg)	153.78 ± 4.10 ª	151.18 ± 0.17 °	150 ± 3.20 ^a

4.3 Depth profiles of trace element concentrations

The average DGT-measured Cu concentration (C_{DGT-Cu}) depth profile for each treatment showed a trend where more Cu available to the DGT was present close to the SWI (Figure 4.1). Overall, the available Cu concentrations varied among mesocosms depending on the amount of Cu received. The concentrations immediately below the SWI (0 – 1 cm depth) were 3.44 µg/L and 3.00 µg/L for 65 mg/kg and 270 mg/kg sediment, respectively. Copper concentrations below 1 cm depth were close to or below the DGT detection limit (0.15 µg/L) in all the sediments. The C_{DGT_Cu} in the 270 mg/kg sediment was generally high with a peak concentration between 6 cm and 9 cm. Across mesocosms, significant differences in C_{DGT-Cu} concentrations were identified between the 270 mg/kg sediment and the two other treatments (p < 0.05). The difference between 0 mg/kg and 65 mg/kg treatments was only significant at the 0 – 1 cm depth interval.



Figure 4-1 Mean $C_{\text{DGT-Cu}}$ at 1 cm intervals below the sediment-water interface (SWI) in the three treatments (0, 65 and 270 mg/kg Cu). The half-centimetre depths on the y-axis represent the average concentration for the corresponding centimetre interval (0.5 = average for 0 - 1 cm, 1.5 = average for 1 - 2 cm, etc.). The error bars show standard error (*n*=3). Where a difference between two means for a given depth is greater than the least squared difference (l.s.d.), a significant treatment effect was assumed (P<0.05).

Iron results showed trends where the C_{DGT-Fe} increased with depth. The Fe depth profile observed (Figure 4.2) varied depending on the Cu treatments. The concentrations close to the SWI for the 0 mg/kg sediment and 65 mg/kg sediment were lower than the concentration in 270 mg/kg sediment. The highest C_{DGT-Fe} was observed throughout the 270 mg/kg sediment, followed by 65 mg/kg sediment, and the 0 mg/kg sediment. Differences in C_{DGT-Fe} concentrations between the three treatments were generally significant at every depth (p < 0.05). A unique feature in the 65 and 270 mg/kg treated sediments was observed at 6.5 cm depth (270 mg/kg sediment) and 8.5 cm (65 mg/kg sediment), where Fe concentration decreased suddenly.



Figure 4-2 Mean C_{DGT-Fe} depth profiles below the sediment-water interface (SWI) in the three treatments (0, 65 and 270 mg/kg Cu). The half-centimetre depths on the y-axis represent the average concentration for the corresponding centimetre interval (0.5 = average for 0 - 1 cm, 1.5 = average for 1 - 2 cm, etc.). The error bars show standard error (*n*=3). Where a difference between two means for a given depth is greater than the least squared difference (l.s.d.), a significant treatment effect was assumed (P<0.05).

The mean $C_{\text{DGT-Mn}}$ concentrations increased with depth in the 0 mg/kg sediment and the 65 mg/kg sediment (Figure 4.3). However, the opposite was observed in the 270 mg/kg sediment where the $C_{\text{DGT-Mn}}$ decreased with depth. In the layers closest to the SWI (0 – 2 cm) the average $C_{\text{DGT-Mn}}$ was significantly higher in the 270 mg/kg treatment, than the other two sediments.



Figure 4-3 Mean C_{DGT-Mn} depth profiles below the sediment-water interface (SWI) in the three treatments (0, 65 and 270 mg/kg Cu). The half-centimetre depths on the y-axis represent the average concentration for the corresponding centimetre interval (0.5 = average for 0 - 1 cm, 1.5 = average for 1 - 2 cm, etc.). The error bars show standard error (*n*=3). Where a difference between two means for a given depth is greater than the least squared difference (l.s.d.), a significant treatment effect was assumed (P<0.05).

4.4 Cu Fractionation.

The concentration of exchangeable Cu was significantly greater in the 270 mg/kg Cu sediment compared to the 65 mg/kg Cu sediment and the 0 mg/kg sediment at all depths (Figure 4.4). The difference in exchangeable Cu between 0 mg/kg and 65 mg/kg sediments was not significant. The concentration of the exchangeable Cu fraction did not vary with depth greatly, with the biggest variation seen in the 270 mg/mg, where the relative standard deviation between different depths was 20 %. The concentration of carbonate-bound Cu was generally highest in the 270 mg/kg sediment, but generally there were few significant differences between treatments (Figure 4-5).



Figure 4-4 Mean exchangeable Cu concentration depth profiles below the sediment-water interface (SWI) in the three treatments (0, 65 and 270 mg/kg Cu). The half-centimetre depths on the y-axis represent the average concentration for the corresponding centimetre interval (0.5 = average for 0 - 1 cm, 1.5 = average for 1 - 2 cm, etc.). The error bars show standard error. Where a difference between two means for a given depth is greater than the least squared difference (I.s.d.), a significant treatment effect was assumed (P<0.05).



Figure 4-5 Mean carbonate-bound Cu concentration depth profiles below the sediment-water interface (SWI) in the three treatments (0, 65 and 270 mg/kg Cu). The half-centimetre depths on the y-axis represent the average concentration for the corresponding centimetre interval (0.5 = average for 0 - 1 cm, 1.5 = average for 1 - 2 cm, etc.). The error bars show standard error. Where a difference between two means for a given depth is greater than the least squared difference (I.s.d.), a significant treatment effect was assumed (P<0.05).

Between the various fractions analysed, on average the highest concentration of Cu was found in the organic matter phase, which amounted to between 78% and 69 % of the total Cu in the three treatments where the proportion decreased with increasing Cu treatment. Another 20 - 30% of the Cu was found in the residual fraction. Generally, less than 2 % of the remaining Cu concentration were shared between the Fe/Mn oxide fraction, the exchangeable fractions, and the carbonate fractions (Figure 4.6).



Figure 4-6. Average proportions of Cu bound to different sediment fractions in the three treated sediments across all depths (n = 27). The values shown in the graphs show percentage of total.

4.5 **Porewater NO₃-N and NH₄-N profiling.**

The $C_{\text{DET-NO3}}$ and $C_{\text{DET-NH4}}$ concentrations were all below the MDL throughout the depth profiles (not shown). The $C_{\text{DGT-NO3}}$ varied significantly between treatments in the 0 - 1 cm depth interval (Figure 4-7). The highest mean $C_{\text{DGT-NO3}}$ at this depth interval was observed in the 0 mg/kg sediment (278 µg/L), whereas the lowest was observed in the 270 mg/kg Cu sediment (< 22.8 µg/L). Below 1 cm, the $C_{\text{DGT-NO3}}$ fell below the detection limit in all but the 0 mg/kg sediment and the differences between treatments were no longer significant.



Figure 4-7 Mean $C_{DGT-NO3}$ depth profiles below the sediment-water interface (SWI) in the three treatments (0, 65 and 270 mg/kg Cu). The half-centimetre depths on the y-axis represent the average concentration for the corresponding centimetre interval (0.5 = average for 0 - 1 cm, 1.5 = average for 1 - 2 cm, etc.). The error bars show standard error (*n*=3). Where a difference between two means for a given depth is greater than the least squared difference (l.s.d.), a significant treatment effect was assumed (P<0.05).

Generally, the $C_{\text{DGT-NH4}}$ was highest in the top 1 cm in the sediment in all treatments and similar across them (*P*>0.05); however, the differences between treatments were seen deeper in the sediments (Figure 4-8). The $C_{\text{DGT-NH4}}$ in the 0 mg/kg sediment decreased with depth to 20 µg/L in the 2-3 cm depth interval, while in the 65 mg/kg and 270 mg/kg treatments the $C_{\text{DGT-NH4}}$ remained relatively constant (89 - 108 µg/L) down to the 2-3 cm and 4-5 cm depth intervals, respectively, and then rapidly decreased to below the MDL. Below these minima, the $C_{\text{DGT-NH4}}$ then increased linearly with depth, reaching a concentration of 56 – 86 mg/kg at the 9-10 cm depth interval where the concentration was significantly higher in the 0 mg/kg sediment than the other two sediments.



Figure 4-8 Mean $C_{\text{DGT-NH4}}$ depth profiles below the sediment-water interface (SWI) in the three treatments (0, 65 and 270 mg/kg Cu). The half-centimetre depths on the y-axis represent the average concentration for the corresponding centimetre interval (0.5 = average for 0 - 1 cm, 1.5 = average for 1 - 2 cm, etc.). The error bars show standard error (*n*=3). Where the difference between two means for a given depth is greater than the least squared difference (l.s.d.), a significant treatment effect was assumed (P<0.05).

4.6 N₂O release from sediments.

The average daily release of N₂O from the sediments ranged from a minimum of 48 μ g/m²/h (0 mg/kg sediment) to a maximum of 75 μ g/m²/h (270 mg/kg sediment) (Figure 4-9). The average daily release over the three day period was significantly higher in the two sediments where Cu was added, than in the 0 mg/kg sediment, but the difference between the 65 mg/kg and 270 mg/kg sediments was not significant.



Figure 4-9 The mean N₂O release from each mesocosm over three consecutive 24 h periods. The error bars show standard error. Averages that share the same letter were not significantly different (P>0.05)

Chapter 5

Discussion

The sediment in this study had relatively low concentration of organic matter and total carbon (Table 4-3), suggesting that the Cu in parts of the sediment may have been relatively bioavailable (Magalhães et al., 2007). This was confirmed by the C_{DGT-Cu} and exchangeable Cu results that showed an elevated amount of bioavailable Cu near the SWI, with greater amounts in the 270 mg/kg than in the 65 and 0 mg/kg Cu sediments, respectively (Figure 4.1).

The effect of the Cu treatment on the sediment N cycle can be seen in the top 1 cm of the $C_{\text{DGT-NO3}}$ profile (Figure 4-7). The ratio of DGT-measured concentrations to porewater solute concentrations, *R* (in this case $R = C_{\text{DGT-NO3}}:C_{\text{DET-NO3}}$) has been used to estimate the rate of supply from the sediments, where ratios above 0.1 are indicative that supply to the DGT is by other means than diffusion alone (*e.g.* buffering by the solid-phases)(Harper et al., 1998; Lehto, 2016; Zhang et al., 1995). However, the very high method detection limit for the DET-measurements (Table 3-1) meant that *R* could not be used to estimate the extent of the solute supply accurately here. The differences in $C_{\text{DGT-NO3}}$ show that the supply of NO₃⁻ to the DGT decreased with Cu concentration in the order 0 > 65 > 270 mg/kg treatments (*P*<0.05). Nitrate does not bind to most sediment solid phases and the rates of diffusion in the sediments and the N concentrations in the overlying water were likely to be very similar, so the difference in NO₃⁻ supply between treatments was likely caused by an effect of Cu on the microbial processes that affect N cycling directly or indirectly. Previous studies have also shown the effects of trace elements on the N-cycle in natural waters (Broberg, 1984; Rother et al., 1982; Sakadevan et al., 1999). This is the first time this effect has been shown directly to affect in-situ NO₃⁻ mobilisation in freshwater sediments.

The rates of N₂O production measured here (48 – 70 μ g/m²/h; Figure 4-9 are within the range of 3 – 87 μ g/m²/h measured by (Kelliher, 2013) *in-situ* in sediments of the Waikato River. Differences in N₂O production between Cu treatments suggest that increased rates of denitrification may be an important driver for the reduced NO₃⁻ concentrations in the sediments that were treated with Cu. The C_{DGT-Fe} profiles, that are mainly thought to be driven by Fe²⁺ (Zhang & Davison, 1995), support this theory. The high C_{DGT-Fe} very close to the SWI suggest that the highest rates of reductive dissolution of Fe-oxide minerals occurred in the 270 mg/kg treatment, where NO₃⁻ would have been consumed beforehand although it is possible that the elevated Cu concentrations may have also caused some desorption of Fe²⁺ from organic matter and solid particles into the sediment porewater.

The effects of Cu on N₂O production and NO₃⁻ depletion agree with findings by Magalhães et al. (2007) and Sakadevan et al. (1999) where Cu concentration at 79 mg/kg and 100 mg/kg stimulated NO₃-N reduction and N₂O production. This contradicts some studies that have suggested that Cu concentrations as low as 2.6 mg/kg (Feng et al., 2013) and as high as 500 mg/kg (Zhao et al., 2020) can repress microbial activities responsible for N₂O production. However, Sakadevan et al. (1999) and Zou et al. (2015) proposed that the microorganisms responsible for N₂O production develop metal tolerance. The speed at which this tolerance is restored may be between 8 – 60 days (Holtan-Hartwig et al., 2002) and could have occurred during the 42 day experiment reported here .

Dissimilatory nitrate reduction to ammonium (DNRA) (Dong et al., 2011; Kelso et al., 1997) may also have suppressed the supply of NO_3^- to the nitrate DGT, while increasing NH_4^+ supply to the ammonium DGT. The higher $C_{DGT-NH4}$ in the top 3 cm of the 65 mg/kg sediment and 4 cm of the 270 mg/kg sediment (Figure 4-8) suggest that in these sediments the increased Cu may have promoted DNRA and thus reduced the available NO_3^- , in addition to denitrification. Furthermore, Rother et al. (1982), suggested that trace elements (including Cu) can slow down nitrification and others have shown that lower pH can also negatively affect the process (Prosser, 1990; Suzuki et al., 1974), which could have contributed to the lower NO_3^- concentration in the Cu-treated sediments.

Biotic anaerobic ammonia oxidation (Annamox) may be important for explaining differences in the $C_{DGT-NH4}$ concentration profiles. Hu et al. (2012) and Thamdrup (2012) have suggested that NH₄-N can be oxidized to N₂ under anoxic conditions by anaerobic sediment microorganisms. Mak et al. (2018) studied the effects of nine trace elements, including Cu and Fe, on anammox activity in N-rich wastewater. They found that Cu had the strongest inhibitory effect out of the metals studied. Others found that that it took up to 50 days for the micro-organisms responsible for anammox activity to recover from exposure to metal contamination (Zhang et al., 2013). While similar effects have not been shown in sediments, with relatively low-N concentrations, the inhibition of annamox micro-organisms by Cu may help explain why $C_{DGT-NH4}$ concentrations were generally higher in the Cu-treated sediments.

Ammonium concentrations can also be affected by *abiotic* processes, such as anaerobic ammonium oxidation to where the reduction of metal oxide phases, such as Fe(III) (Clément et al., 2005) facilitates the process. Along with reduced rates of respiration and ammonification in the anoxic part of the sediment, such processes may explain the decrease in $C_{DGT-NH4}$ below 1 cm depth. The increasing C_{DGT-Fe} with depth (Figure 4-2) and the lower pH in the Cu treated sediments (Table 4-3) also suggest that this may be relevant here, although thermodynamic calculations by Thamdrup (2012) suggest that this is unlikely to as important above pH 4 as direct reduction to N₂ with FeOOH or sulphate, as shown in Equations 16 and 17, respectively.

$NH_4^+ + 3FeOOH + 5H^+ \rightarrow 12 N_2 + 3Fe^{2+} + 6H_2O$	(Equation 16)

 $NH_4^+ + 3/8 SO_4^{2-} \rightarrow 1/2 N_2 + 3/8 HS^- + 3/2 H_2O + 5/8 H^+$

The production of sulphide (HS⁻) below 6 cm through this process and through sulphate reduction at this depth could also promote precipitation of FeS and FeS₂, thus reducing Fe²⁺ concentrations (Morse & Luther III, 1999) and causing the sudden reduction in C_{DGT-Fe} below this depth in the 65 and 270 mg/kg treatments. The pronounced mobilisation of Cu at -7 - 8 cm in the 270 mg/kg treated sediment (Figure 4.1) is linked to a marked decrease in Mn and Fe release at the same depth (Figures 4.2 and 4.3). The reasons for this are not immediately obvious and may be a function of Fe precipitating as sulphide minerals (e.g. FeS, FeS₂) (Morse & Luther III, 1999). There may be a localized pH decrease at these depths due to pyritization of Fe to FeS (Equation 18), respiration and ammonia oxidation with sulphate (Equation 17), which could in turn mobilise sorbed or precipitated Cu, but this would need further measurements of redox profiles and sulphide release to prove.

(Equation 17)

 $Fe^{2+} + HS^{-} \rightarrow FeS + H^{+}$ (Equation 18)

While the general C_{DGT-Mn} results indicate reductive dissolution of Mn oxide minerals and, thus, support the finding that the sediment became anoxic within the top 1-2 cm below the SWI (Du Laing et al., 2007), these results should be interpreted with caution. The binding of Mn by the Chelex-100 resin is relatively weak and Mn may have been outcompeted by the high Cu and soluble Fe concentrations seen the Cu-treated sediments (Tankéré-Muller et al., 2012).

Apart from sediment properties that were discussed earlier, the bioavailability of metal (Cu) is also influenced by sediment microbial function (Chapman et al., 1999; He et al., 2018; Simpson & Batley, 2007). The reductive dissolution of solid Fe (III)/Mn (IV) oxide phases can result in the release of metals (including Cu) into the sediment porewater and become potentially toxic to the sediment microorganisms (He et al., 2018). However, this was not clearly reflected by the C_{DGT-Cu} or exchangeable Cu results (Figures 4-1 and 4-4, respectively). The sequential extraction results suggest that a vast majority of the Cu was bound to the organic matter fraction, with over 69% of the total Cu bond in that fraction (Figure 4.6). These findings were similar to those reported in Cu contaminated sediment where Cu strongly bound to organic matter (Gonzaga et al., 2020; Hickey & Kittrick, 1984; Mclaren & Crawford, 1973). The rest of the Cu was bound in the relatively inert residual fraction (>20 %), with only a small amount (~2%) left in the exchangeable, carbonate, and Fe/Mn oxides fractions. These results were similar to the findings of Fontes and Dias (2003) where they discovered that Cu was largely bound to organic matter fraction retained as oxides, residual, carbonates, and exchangeable and helps to explain why the C_{DGT-Cu} depth profiles did not vary very much between treatments or with depth. A relatively large proportion (44 – 55 %) of the introduced copper was not

recovered in the sediment digestion, which suggests that the size of the residual pool was underestimated here; however, the relevance of that unrecovered fraction on microbial functioning or the cycling of N is unlikely to be important.

The results here show that Cu concentrations of 65 and 270 mg/kg, although accepted as guideline limits for regulation, can have consequences for ecosystem health. At these guidelines values, Cu may stimulate nitrate reduction and increase N₂O production, while the accumulation of NH₄-N in depth profile in Cu-contaminated sediment may serve as a longer term source of the nutrient and thus stimulate eutrophication in affected water bodies. Macrophytes and phytoplankton will favour the nutrient rich sediments thus causing further water quality issues. The wider consequences of Cu contamination at, and around these ANZECC guidelines, may present issues at the local and national (affecting recreational waterways) and global scale (production of the greenhouse gas) that go beyond the movement of the metal up the trophic levels in ecosystems.

5.1.1 Limitations of the experimental approach

The experimental approach used here was chosen to establish an experimental system that could be replicated and carefully controlled to test the effect of Cu contamination systematically. However, this approach has numerous limitations that should be recognized. The extensive disturbance of the sediment during sampling and processing prior to the start of the equilibration is likely to have disrupted many of the natural microbiological processes and redox gradients in the sediment. Others have found that equilibration times of 3 weeks are sufficient for helping to restore steady-state gradients in sediment (Lehto et al., 2014); this was partly confirmed by monitoring the water quality variables in the circulating water. Moreover, the exclusion of invertebrates and plants will have negated the possible effects that they are believed to have on various elemental cycles in freshwater sediments, including N (Nogaro & Burgin, 2014). The temperature of the sediment (~25 °C) was higher than would be encountered in many natural watercourses in the temperate regions and this is likely to increase rates of microbial processes and the rates of diffusion of dissolved solute (including O_2 and NO_3) and this may have amplified or suppressed some of the effects that would be otherwise seen in New Zealand. For example, the effects of elevated temperature on the balance between denitrification and anammox (Tan et al., 2020) may have been important; however, due to the complexity of the processes involved, the extent of the effect of the higher temperature is difficult to quantify. The tolerance of different microbial populations to trace element contamination may also vary between populations and sediments, hence these results are only an indication of the shortterm effects of Cu contamination. However, for the purposes of an initial mechanistic study into the effects of Cu on an NZ freshwater sediment, the methodology was appropriate.

37

5.2 Conclusion

This study showed that Cu partitioned strongly to the organic matter and relatively inert phases of residual fraction upon introduction to this sediment here. However, despite the relatively low bioavailable concentrations, the work reported here showed for the first time in New Zealand that introduction of the metal resulted in the increased production of nitrous oxide and the accumulation of ammonium in the sediments. These effects were believed to have arisen due to the strong effect that Cu has on the microbial processes that drive the cycling of N in the sediment. However, the specific microbial processes could not be conclusively identified, due to complexity of the biogeochemical cycles in this environment.

While the ANZECC guideline values for Cu (65 and 270 mg/kg) are intended for the protection of ecosystems, there are implications for water quality arising from Cu contamination and its effects on the N cycle that now should be investigated. While the mesocosm approach used here served as a useful means by which to carry out a replicated experiment in a controlled environment, these findings should now be tested under in-situ conditions.

5.3 **Recommendation for further research**

Some of the limitation of this research provided the basis for recommendations for future studies as follows:

- Test the effects of Cu contamination on N cycling in natural river mesocosms across New Zealand to show differences arising from different sediment types and river environments.
- Examine specific mechanisms through the use of stable N isotopes to identify which processes in the N cycle are most affected and to what extent. The use of oxygen and pH micro electrodes would further support interpretation of sediment profiles of Cu, Fe, Mn, and NH₄ dynamics.

Sample microbial populations and measure their functioning through molecular biology techniques to further elucidate specific effects of trace elements on them.

References

- Abraham, M. R., & Susan, T. B. (2017). Water contamination with heavy metals and trace elements from Kilembe copper mine and tailing sites in Western Uganda; implications for domestic water quality. *Chemosphere*, *169*, 281-287.
- Ahmed, M., Rauf, M., Akhtar, M., Mukhtar, Z., & Saeed, N. A. (2020). Hazards of nitrogen fertilizers and ways to reduce nitrate accumulation in crop plants. *Environmental Science and Pollution Research*, 27(15), 17661-17670.
- Ali, M. M., Khanom, A., Nahar, K., Ali, M. Y., Azad, M. a. K., & Rahman, M. M. (2021). Effect of Manure Application on Net Nitrification Rates, Heavy Metal Concentrations and Nitrifying Archaea/Bacteria in Soils. *Bulletin of environmental contamination and toxicology*, 106(4), 707-713.
- Amato, E. D. B., Thi; Jesus Belzunce-Segarra, Maria;. (December 2019). Guidelines for the use of Diffusive Gradients in Thin Films for measuring metal fluxes in sediment. Retrieved from <u>https://www.ices.dk/sites/pub/Publication%20Reports/Techniques%20in%20Marine%20Envi</u> <u>ronmental%20Sciences%20(TIMES)/TIMES62.pdf</u>
- Amoatey, P., & Baawain, M. S. (2019). Effects of pollution on freshwater aquatic organisms. *Water Environment Research, 91*(10), 1272-1287.
- Anzecc. (2000). Toxicant default guideline values for sediment quality. Retrieved from <u>https://www.waterquality.gov.au/anz-guidelines/guideline-values/default/sediment-quality-toxicants</u>
- Ashrafzadeh, S., Lehto, N. J., Oddy, G., Mclaren, R. G., Kang, L., Dickinson, N. M., . . . Robinson, B. H. (2018). Heavy metals in suburban gardens and the implications of land-use change following a major earthquake. *Applied Geochemistry, 88*, 10-16.
- Aslan, S., & Sözüdoğru, O. (2017). Individual and combined effects of nickel and copper on nitrification organisms. *Ecological Engineering*, *99*, 126-133.
- Babich, H., & Stotzky, G. (1985). Heavy metal toxicity to microbe-mediated ecologic processes: A review and potential application to regulatory policies. *Environmental Research*, 36(1), 111-137.
- Beeckman, F., Motte, H., & Beeckman, T. (2018). Nitrification in agricultural soils: impact, actors and mitigation. *Current Opinion in Biotechnology*, *50*, 166-173.
- Bollag, J.-M., & Barabasz, W. (1979). Effect of Heavy Metals on the Denitrification Process in Soil. *Journal of Environmental Quality, 8*(2), 196-201.
- Bonanno, G., & Orlando-Bonaca, M. (2017). Trace elements in Mediterranean seagrasses: Accumulation, tolerance and biomonitoring. A review. *Marine Pollution Bulletin, 125*(1), 8-18.
- Brandes, J. A., Devol, A. H., & Deutsch, C. (2007). New Developments in the Marine Nitrogen Cycle. *Chemical Reviews*, 107(2), 577-589.
- Broberg, A. (1984). Effects of heavy metals on nitrification in laboratory experiments with freshwater sediments. *Ecological Bulletins*, 135-142.
- Broberg, A. (1984). Effects of Heavy Metals on Nitrification in Laboratory Experiments with Freshwater Sediments. *Ecological Bulletins*(36), 135-142.
- Buteana, C., Berinde Zoita, M., Mihali, C., Michnea Angela, M., Gavra, A., & Simionescu, M. (2014). Atmospheric Deposition of Copper and Zinc in Maramures County (Romania). Acta Chemica Iasi, 22(2), 165-176.
- Calmano, W., Hong, J., & Förstner, U. (1993). Binding and mobilization of heavy metals in contaminated sediments affected by pH and redox potential. *Water science and technology,* 28(8-9), 223-235.
- Chapman, P. M., Wang, F., Adams, W. J., & Green, A. (1999). Appropriate Applications of Sediment Quality Values for Metals and Metalloids. *Environ. Sci. Technol, 33*(22), 3937-3941.

- Chapman, P. M., Wang, F., Janssen, C., Persoone, G., & Allen, H. E. (1998). Ecotoxicology of metals in aquatic sediments: binding and release, bioavailability, risk assessment, and remediation. *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences*, *55*(10), 2221-2243.
- Chaudhuri, P., Nath, B., & Birch, G. (2014). Accumulation of trace metals in grey mangrove Avicennia marina fine nutritive roots: the role of rhizosphere processes. *Marine pollution bulletin*, 79(1-2), 284-292.
- Clark, D. A., Caradus, J. R., Monaghan, R. M., Sharp, P., & Thorrold, B. S. (2007). Issues and options for future dairy farming in New Zealand. *New Zealand Journal of Agricultural Research*, 50(2), 203-221.
- Clément, J.-C., Shrestha, J., Ehrenfeld, J. G., & Jaffé, P. R. (2005). Ammonium oxidation coupled to dissimilatory reduction of iron under anaerobic conditions in wetland soils. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry*, *37*(12), 2323-2328.
- Clough, T., Kelliher, F., Wang, Y., & Sherlock, R. (2006). Diffusion of 15N-labelled N₂O into soil columns: a promising method to examine the fate of N₂O in subsoils. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry*, *38*(6), 1462-1468.
- Clough, T. J., Addy, K., Kellogg, D. Q., Nowicki, B. L., Gold, A. J., & Groffman, P. M. (2007). Dynamics of nitrous oxide in groundwater at the aquatic–terrestrial interface. *Global Change Biology*, 13(7), 1528-1537.
- Compton, J. E., Harrison, J. A., Dennis, R. L., Greaver, T. L., Hill, B. H., Jordan, S. J., . . . Campbell, H. V. (2011). Ecosystem services altered by human changes in the nitrogen cycle: a new perspective for US decision making. *Ecology Letters*, *14*(8), 804-815.
- Dalley, D., Waugh, D., Griffin, A., Higham, C., De Ruiter, J., & Malcolm, B. (2020). Productivity and environmental implications of fodder beet and maize silage as supplements to pasture for late lactation dairy cows. *New Zealand journal of agricultural research*, 63(1), 145-164.
- De Brouwere, K., Hertigers, S., & Smolders, E. (2007). Zinc toxicity on N₂O reduction declines with time in laboratory spiked soils and is undetectable in field contaminated soils. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry*, *39*(12), 3167-3176.
- Doc. (2015). Ararira/LII catchment: hydrology, ecology, and water quality. Retrieved from <u>http://www.wet.org.nz/wp-</u> <u>content/uploads/2015/10/LII</u> Ararira HydroEcologyWaterQuality_Report.pdf
- Dong, L. F., Sobey, M. N., Smith, C. J., Rusmana, I., Phillips, W., Stott, A., . . . Nedwell, D. B. (2011). Dissimilatory reduction of nitrate to ammonium, not denitrification or anammox, dominates
- benthic nitrate reduction in tropical estuaries. *Limnology and Oceanography, 56*(1), 279-291. Dordević, D., Jančíková, S., Vítězová, M., & Kushkevych, I. (2021). Hydrogen sulfide toxicity in the gut environment: Meta-analysis of sulfate-reducing and lactic acid bacteria in inflammatory processes. *Journal of advanced research, 27*, 55-69.
- Du Laing, G., Rinklebe, J., Vandecasteele, B., Meers, E., & Tack, F. M. G. (2009). Trace metal behaviour in estuarine and riverine floodplain soils and sediments: A review. *Science of The Total Environment*, 407(13), 3972-3985.
- Du Laing, G., Vanthuyne, D. R. J., Vandecasteele, B., Tack, F. M. G., & Verloo, M. G. (2007). Influence of hydrological regime on pore water metal concentrations in a contaminated sedimentderived soil. *Environmental Pollution*, 147(3), 615-625.
- El Houssainy, A., Abi-Ghanem, C., Dang, D. H., Mahfouz, C., Omanović, D., Khalaf, G., . . . Garnier, C. (2020). Distribution and diagenesis of trace metals in marine sediments of a coastal Mediterranean area: St Georges Bay (Lebanon). *Marine pollution bulletin*, 155, 111066.
- Feng, B., Fang, Z., Hou, J., Ma, X., Huang, Y., & Huang, L. (2013). Effects of heavy metal wastewater on the anoxic/aerobic-membrane bioreactor bioprocess and membrane fouling. *Bioresource technology*, 142, 32-38.
- Fog, K. (1988). The effect of added nitrogen on the rate of decomposition of organic matter. *Biological Reviews, 63*(3), 433-462.
- Fontes, R., & Dias, M. (2003). Copper availability as related to soil copper fractions in oxisols under liming. *Scientia Agricola, 60*.

Fuentes-Gandara, F., Pinedo-Hernández, J., Gutiérrez, E., Marrugo-Negrete, J., & Díez, S. (2021).
 Heavy metal pollution and toxicity assessment in Mallorquin swamp: A natural protected heritage in the Caribbean Sea, Colombia. *Marine pollution bulletin, 167*, 112271.

- Galloway, J. N., Townsend, A. R., Erisman, J. W., Bekunda, M., Cai, Z., Freney, J. R., . . . Sutton, M. A. (2008). Transformation of the Nitrogen Cycle: Recent Trends, Questions, and Potential Solutions. *Science*, 320(5878), 889-892.
- Garmo, Ø. A., Røyset, O., Steinnes, E., & Flaten, T. P. (2003). Performance study of diffusive gradients in thin films for 55 elements. *Analytical chemistry*, *75*(14), 3573-3580.
- Gibert, J., Danielopol, D., & Stanford, J. A. (1994). Groundwater ecology: Academic Press.
- Gillis, A. C., & Birch, G. F. (2006). Investigation of anthropogenic trace metals in sediments of Lake Illawarra, New South Wales. *Australian Journal of Earth Sciences*, *53*(4), 523-539.
- Gonzaga, M. I. S., Matias, M. I. D. a. S., Andrade, K. R., Jesus, A. N. D., Cunha, G. D. C., Andrade, R. S. D., & Santos, J. C. D. J. (2020). Aged biochar changed copper availability and distribution among soil fractions and influenced corn seed germination in a copper-contaminated soil. *Chemosphere*, 240, 124828.
- Gruber, N., & Galloway, J. N. (2008). An Earth-system perspective of the global nitrogen cycle. *Nature*, 451(7176), 293-296.
- Guangbin, Z., Kaifu, S., Xi, M., Qiong, H., Jing, M., Hua, G., . . . Hua, X. (2021). Nitrous oxide emissions, ammonia volatilization, and grain-heavy metal levels during the wheat season: Effect of partial organic substitution for chemical fertilizer. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment,* 311, 107340.
- Guinoiseau, D., Bouchez, J., Gélabert, A., Louvat, P., Moreira-Turcq, P., Filizola, N., & Benedetti, M. F. (2018). Fate of particulate copper and zinc isotopes at the Solimões-Negro river confluence, Amazon Basin, Brazil. *Chemical Geology*, 489, 1-15.
- Harper, M. P., Davison, W., Zhang, H., & Tych, W. (1998). Kinetics of metal exchange between solids and solutions in sediments and soils interpreted from DGT measured fluxes. *Geochimica et Cosmochimica Acta*, 62(16), 2757-2770.
- He, Y., Guo, C., Lv, J., Hou, S., Zhang, Y., Zhang, Y., & Xu, J. (2018). Predicting trace metal bioavailability to chironomids in sediments by diffusive gradients in thin films. Science of the total environment, 636, 134-141.
- Herbert, R. A. (1999). Nitrogen cycling in coastal marine ecosystems. *FEMS Microbiology Reviews*, 23(5), 563-590.
- Hickey, M. G., & Kittrick, J. A. (1984). Chemical Partitioning of Cadmium, Copper, Nickel and Zinc in Soils and Sediments Containing High Levels of Heavy Metals. *Journal of Environmental Quality*, 13(3), 372-376.
- Holmer, M., & Storkholm, P. (2001). Sulphate reduction and sulphur cycling in lake sediments: a review. *Freshwater Biology*, *46*(4), 431-451.
- Holtan-Hartwig, L., Bechmann, M., Høyås, T. R., Linjordet, R., & Bakken, L. R. (2002). Heavy metals tolerance of soil denitrifying communities: N₂O dynamics. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry*, 34(8), 1181-1190.
- Hoostal, M. J., Bidart-Bouzat, M. G., & Bouzat, J. L. (2008). Local adaptation of microbial communities to heavy metal stress in polluted sediments of Lake Erie. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology*, *65*(1), 156-168.
- Hu, B.-L., Shen, L.-D., Zheng, P., Hu, A.-H., Chen, T.-T., Cai, C., . . . Lou, L.-P. (2012). Distribution and diversity of anaerobic ammonium-oxidizing bacteria in the sediments of the Qiantang River. *Environmental Microbiology Reports*, 4(5), 540-547.
- Huang, J., Bennett, W. W., Teasdale, P. R., Kankanamge, N. R., & Welsh, D. T. (2017). A modified DGT technique for the simultaneous measurement of dissolved inorganic nitrogen and phosphorus in freshwaters. *Anal Chim Acta*, *988*, 17-26.
- Huang, J., Bennett, W. W., Welsh, D. T., Li, T., & Teasdale, P. R. (2016). Development and evaluation of a diffusive gradients in a thin film technique for measuring ammonium in freshwaters. *Analytica chimica acta, 904*, 83-91.
- Huang, J., Franklin, H., Teasdale, P. R., Burford, M. A., Kankanamge, N. R., Bennett, W. W., & Welsh, D. T. (2019). Comparison of DET, DGT and conventional porewater extractions for

determining nutrient profiles and cycling in stream sediments. *Environmental Science: Processes & Impacts, 21*(12), 2128-2140.

- Islam, M. A., Al-Mamun, A., Hossain, F., Quraishi, S. B., Naher, K., Khan, R., . . . Nahid, F. (2017). Contamination and ecological risk assessment of trace elements in sediments of the rivers of Sundarban mangrove forest, Bangladesh. *Marine Pollution Bulletin*, 124(1), 356-366.
- Izydorczyk, G., Mikula, K., Skrzypczak, D., Moustakas, K., Witek-Krowiak, A., & Chojnacka, K. (2021). Potential environmental pollution from copper metallurgy and methods of management. *Environmental Research*, 197, 111050.
- Jabir, T., Vipindas, P. V., Jesmi, Y., Divya, P. S., Adarsh, B. M., Nafeesathul Miziriya, H. S., & Mohamed Hatha, A. A. (2021). Influence of environmental factors on benthic nitrogen fixation and role of sulfur reducing diazotrophs in a eutrophic tropical estuary. *Marine Pollution Bulletin, 165*, 112126.
- Jensen, M. M., Lam, P., Revsbech, N. P., Nagel, B., Gaye, B., Jetten, M. S., & Kuypers, M. M. (2011). Intensive nitrogen loss over the Omani Shelf due to anammox coupled with dissimilatory nitrite reduction to ammonium. *The ISME journal*, 5(10), 1660-1670.
- Jolley, D. F., Mason, S., Gao, Y., & Zhang, H. (2016). Practicalities of working with DGT. *Diffusive Gradients in Thin Films for Environmental Measurements*.
- Jones, R. P., Hassan, S. M., & Rodgers, J. H. (2008). Influence of contact duration on sedimentassociated copper fractionation and bioavailability. *Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety*, 71(1), 104-116.
- Jośko, I. (2019). Copper and zinc fractionation in soils treated with CuO and ZnO nanoparticles: The effect of soil type and moisture content. *Science of the total environment, 653*, 822-832.
- Kahlon, S. K., Sharma, G., Julka, J. M., Kumar, A., Sharma, S., & Stadler, F. J. (2018). Impact of heavy metals and nanoparticles on aquatic biota. *Environmental Chemistry Letters*, *16*(3), 919-946.
- Kelliher, T. J. C. F. M. (2013). Nitrous oxide emission from waterways.
- Kelso, B., Smith, R. V., Laughlin, R. J., & Lennox, S. D. (1997). Dissimilatory nitrate reduction in anaerobic sediments leading to river nitrite accumulation. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 63(12), 4679-4685.
- Kiskira, K., Papirio, S., Fourdrin, C., Van Hullebusch, E. D., & Esposito, G. (2018). Effect of Cu, Ni and Zn on Fe(II)-driven autotrophic denitrification. *Journal of Environmental Management, 218*, 209-219.
- Lai, T. V., Ryder, M. H., Rathjen, J. R., Bolan, N. S., Croxford, A. E., & Denton, M. D. (2021). Dissimilatory nitrate reduction to ammonium increased with rising temperature. *Biology and fertility of soils*, 57(3), 363-372.
- Lawa. (2020). LII Stream at Pannetts Road Bridge. Retrieved from <u>https://www.lawa.org.nz/explore-</u> <u>data/canterbury-region/river-quality/ellesmere-waihora-catchment/lii-stream-at-pannetts-</u> <u>road-bridge/</u>
- Lee, M.-H., Jung, H.-J., Kim, S.-H., An, S.-U., Choi, J. H., Lee, H.-J., . . . Hur, J. (2018). Potential linkage between sediment oxygen demand and pore water chemistry in weir-impounded rivers. *Science of The Total Environment, 619-620*, 1608-1617.
- Lehto, N., Glud, R. N., Á Norði, G., Zhang, H., & Davison, W. (2014). Anoxic microniches in marine sediments induced by aggregate settlement: biogeochemical dynamics and implications. *Biogeochemistry*, 119(1), 307-327.
- Lehto, N. J. (2016). Principles and application in soils and sediments. In *Diffusive gradients in thinfilms for environmental measurements* (pp. 146-173): Cambridge University Press Cambridge.
- Li, C., Quan, Q., Gan, Y., Dong, J., Fang, J., Wang, L., & Liu, J. (2020). Effects of heavy metals on microbial communities in sediments and establishment of bioindicators based on microbial taxa and function for environmental monitoring and management. *Science of the total environment*, 749, 141555.
- Li, M., Ren, L., Zhang, J., Luo, L., Qin, P., Zhou, Y., . . . Chen, A. (2019). Population characteristics and influential factors of nitrogen cycling functional genes in heavy metal contaminated soil remediated by biochar and compost. *Science of the total environment, 651*, 2166-2174.
- Li, X., Sardans, J., Hou, L., Gao, D., Liu, M., & Peñuelas, J. (2019). Dissimilatory nitrate/nitrite reduction processes in river sediments across climatic gradient: Influences of biogeochemical

controls and climatic temperature regime. *Journal of Geophysical Research: Biogeosciences,* 124(7), 2305-2320.

- Lin, X., Li, X., Gao, D., Liu, M., & Cheng, L. (2017). Ammonium production and removal in the sediments of Shanghai river networks: Spatiotemporal variations, controlling factors, and environmental implications. *Journal of Geophysical Research: Biogeosciences*, 122(10), 2461-2478.
- Liu, R., Bao, K., Yao, S., Yang, F., & Wang, X. (2018). Ecological risk assessment and distribution of potentially harmful trace elements in lake sediments of Songnen Plain, NE China. *Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety, 163*, 117-124.
- Liu, S., Dai, J., Wei, H., Li, S., Wang, P., Zhu, T., . . . Qiu, D. (2020). DNRA and denitrification pathways are leveraged by cyclic AMP receptor protein (CRP) paralogues based on electron donor/acceptor limitation in Shewanella loihica PV-4. *Applied and environmental microbiology*.
- Liu, W., Yao, L., Jiang, X., Guo, L., Cheng, X., & Liu, G. (2018). Sediment denitrification in Yangtze lakes is mainly influenced by environmental conditions but not biological communities. *Science of The Total Environment, 616-617*, 978-987.
- Livingwater. (2015). Ararira-LII river. Retrieved from https://www.livingwater.net.nz/catchment/ararira-lii-river/
- Lu, M., Yang, Y., Luo, Y., Fang, C., Zhou, X., Chen, J., . . . Li, B. (2011). Responses of ecosystem nitrogen cycle to nitrogen addition: a meta-analysis. *New Phytologist, 189*(4), 1040-1050.
- Magalhães, C., Costa, J., Teixeira, C., & Bordalo, A. A. (2007). Impact of trace metals on denitrification in estuarine sediments of the Douro River estuary, Portugal. *Marine Chemistry*, 107(3), 332-341.
- Mak, C., Lin, J., & Bashir, M. (2018). An overview of the effects of heavy metals content in wastewater on anammox bacteria. *Advances Environmental Studies*, *2*(1), 61-70.
- Mclaren, R., & Crawford, D. (2006). Studies on soil copper I. The fractionation of copper in soils. Journal of Soil Science, 24, 172-181.
- Mclaren, R. G., & Crawford, D. V. (1973). Studies on soil copper. *Journal of Soil Science*, 24(4), 443-452.
- Mermillod-Blondin, F., Mauclaire, L., & Montuelle, B. (2005). Use of slow filtration columns to assess oxygen respiration, consumption of dissolved organic carbon, nitrogen transformations, and microbial parameters in hyporheic sediments. *Water Research*, *39*(9), 1687-1698.
- Montecinos, M., Coquery, M., Alsina, M. A., Bretier, M., Gaillard, J.-F., Dabrin, A., & Pastén, P. (2020). Partitioning of copper at the confluences of Andean rivers. *Chemosphere, 259*, 127318.
- Morgan, R. K., & Taylor, E. (2004). Copper Accumulation in Vineyard Soils in New Zealand. *Environmental Sciences, 1*(2), 139-167.
- Morse, J., & Luther Iii, G. (1999). Chemical influences on trace metal-sulfide interactions in anoxic sediments. *Geochimica et Cosmochimica Acta, 63*(19-20), 3373-3378.
- Nájera, A. F., Serwecińska, L., Szklarek, S., & Mankiewicz-Boczek, J. (2021). Seasonal and spatial changes of N-transforming microbial communities in sequential sedimentation-biofiltration systems - Influence of system design and environmental conditions. *International Biodeterioration & Biodegradation*, 159, 105203.
- Nealson, K. H., & Saffarini, D. (1994). Iron and manganese in anaerobic respiration: environmental significance, physiology, and regulation. *Annu Rev Microbiol, 48*, 311-343.
- Nicholls, J. C., & Trimmer, M. (2009). Widespread occurrence of the anammox reaction in estuarine sediments. *Aquatic Microbial Ecology*, *55*(2), 105-113.
- Nogaro, G., & Burgin, A. J. (2014). Influence of bioturbation on denitrification and dissimilatory nitrate reduction to ammonium (DNRA) in freshwater sediments. *Biogeochemistry, 120*(1), 279-294.
- O'sullivan, A., Wicke, D., & Cochrane, T. (2012). Heavy metal contamination in an urban stream fed by contaminated air-conditioning and stormwater discharges. *Environmental Science and Pollution Research International, 19*(3), 903-911.

- Pannell, J. L., Buckley, H. L., Case, B. S., & Norton, D. A. (2021). The significance of sheep and beef farms to conservation of native vegetation in New Zealand. *New Zealand Journal of Ecology*, 45(1).
- Pembleton, K. G., Rawnsley, R. P., & Burkitt, L. L. (2013). Environmental influences on optimum nitrogen fertiliser rates for temperate dairy pastures. *European Journal of Agronomy*, 45, 132-141.
- Pennington, S. L., & Webster-Brown, J. G. (2008). Stormwater runoff quality from copper roofing, Auckland, New Zealand. New Zealand Journal of Marine and Freshwater Research, 42(1), 99-108.
- Potgieter-Vermaak, S. (2007). Corrosive Marine Atmosphere Investigations in Tanzania Exposure Sites and Preliminary Results. *IGAC Newsletter*.
- Preisler, A., De Beer, D., Lichtschlag, A., Lavik, G., Boetius, A., & Jørgensen, B. B. (2007). Biological and chemical sulfide oxidation in a Beggiatoa inhabited marine sediment. *The ISME journal*, 1(4), 341-353.
- Prosser, J. I. (1990). Autotrophic Nitrification in Bacteria. In A. H. Rose & D. W. Tempest (Eds.), Advances in Microbial Physiology (Vol. 30, pp. 125-181): Academic Press.
- Qashqari, M. S., Garcias-Bonet, N., Fusi, M., Booth, J. M., Daffonchio, D., & Duarte, C. M. (2020). High temperature and crab density reduce atmospheric nitrogen fixation in Red Sea mangrove sediments. *Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science, 232*, 106487.
- Rader, K. J., Carbonaro, R. F., Van Hullebusch, E. D., Baken, S., & Delbeke, K. (2019). The Fate of Copper Added to Surface Water: Field, Laboratory, and Modeling Studies. *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*, 38(7), 1386-1399.
- Ramanathan, V. (1998). Trace-gas greenhouse effect and global warming: underlying principles and outstanding issues volvo environmental prize lecture-1997. *Ambio*, 187-197.
- Refaey, Y., Jansen, B., Parsons, J. R., De Voogt, P., Bagnis, S., Markus, A., . . . Kalbitz, K. (2017). Effects of clay minerals, hydroxides, and timing of dissolved organic matter addition on the competitive sorption of copper, nickel, and zinc: A column experiment. *Journal of Environmental Management, 187*, 273-285.
- Robinson, B., Greven, M., Green, S., Sivakumaran, S., Davidson, P., & Clothier, B. (2006). Leaching of copper, chromium and arsenic from treated vineyard posts in Marlborough, New Zealand. *Science of The Total Environment*, 364(1), 113-123.
- Rother, J., Millbank, J., & Thornton, I. (1982). Effects of heavy-metal additions on ammonification and nitrification in soils contaminated with cadmium, lead and zinc. *Plant and Soil, 69*(2), 239-258.
- Rother, M. (2010). Methanogenesis. In K. N. Timmis (Ed.), *Handbook of Hydrocarbon and Lipid Microbiology* (pp. 481-499). Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer Berlin Heidelberg.
- Sakadevan, K., Zheng, H., & Bavor, H. (1999). Impact of heavy metals on denitrification in surface wetland sediments receiving wastewater. *Water science and technology*, *40*(3), 349-355.
- Sakellari, A., Plavšić, M., Karavoltsos, S., Dassenakis, M., & Scoullos, M. (2011). Assessment of copper, cadmium and zinc remobilization in Mediterranean marine coastal sediments. *Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science, 91*(1), 1-12.
- Sánchez-Andrea, I., Rodríguez, N., Amils, R., & Sanz, J. L. (2011). Microbial diversity in anaerobic sediments at Rio Tinto, a naturally acidic environment with a high heavy metal content. *Applied and environmental microbiology*, 77(17), 6085-6093.
- Sarkar, S. K., Mondal, P., Biswas, J. K., Kwon, E. E., Ok, Y. S., & Rinklebe, J. (2017). Trace elements in surface sediments of the Hooghly (Ganges) estuary: distribution and contamination risk assessment. *Environmental Geochemistry and Health*, 39(6), 1245-1258.
- Schlesinger, W. H. (2009). On the fate of anthropogenic nitrogen. *Proceedings of the National* Academy of Sciences, 106(1), 203-208.
- Shamrukh, M., Corapcioglu, M. Y., & Hassona, F. A. (2001). Modeling the effect of chemical fertilizers on ground water quality in the Nile Valley Aquifer, Egypt. *Groundwater*, *39*(1), 59-67.
- Siddique, M. a. M., Rahman, M., Arifur Rahman, S. M., Hassan, M. R., Fardous, Z., Zaman Chowdhury, M. A., & Hossain, M. B. (2021). Assessment of heavy metal contamination in the surficial

sediments from the lower Meghna River estuary, Noakhali coast, Bangladesh. *International Journal of Sediment Research*, *36*(3), 384-391.

- Simmler, M., Ciadamidaro, L., Schulin, R., MadejóN, P., Reiser, R., Clucas, L., . . . Robinson, B. (2013). Lignite reduces the solubility and plant uptake of cadmium in pasturelands. *Environmental* science & technology, 47(9), 4497-4504.
- Simonin, M., Cantarel, A. a. M., Crouzet, A., Gervaix, J., Martins, J. M. F., & Richaume, A. (2018). Negative Effects of Copper Oxide Nanoparticles on Carbon and Nitrogen Cycle Microbial Activities in Contrasting Agricultural Soils and in Presence of Plants. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, 9(3102).
- Simpson, S. L., & Batley, G. E. (2007). Predicting metal toxicity in sediments: a critique of current approaches. *Integrated Environmental Assessment and Management: An International Journal*, *3*(1), 18-31.
- Simpson, S. L., Yverneau, H., Cremazy, A., Jarolimek, C. V., Price, H. L., & Jolley, D. F. (2012). DGT-Induced Copper Flux Predicts Bioaccumulation and Toxicity to Bivalves in Sediments with Varying Properties. *Environmental Science & Technology*, 46(16), 9038-9046.
- Song, B., Lisa, J. A., & Tobias, C. R. (2014). Linking DNRA community structure and activity in a shallow lagoonal estuarine system. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, *5*(460).
- Song, Y., & Muller, G. (1995). Biogeochemical cycling of nutrients and trace metals in anoxic freshwater sediments of the Neckar River, Germany. *Marine and Freshwater Research*, 46(1), 237-243.
- Stein, L. Y., & Klotz, M. G. (2016). The nitrogen cycle. *Current Biology*, 26(3), R94-R98.
- Stewart, M. K., Stevens, G., Thomas, J. T., Van Der Raaij, R., & Trompetter, V. (2011). Nitrate sources and residence times of groundwater in the Waimea Plains, Nelson. *Journal of Hydrology* (New Zealand), 313-338.
- Strong, J. (2005). Antifoulant and trace metal contamination of sediments from the Napier Inner Harbour. Retrieved from <u>https://www.hbrc.govt.nz/assets/Document-</u> <u>Library/Projects/TANK/TANK-Key-Reports/Napier-Inner-Harbour-Sediment-Contamination-</u> 2005.pdf
- Suzuki, I., Dular, U., & Kwok, S. C. (1974). Ammonia or Ammonium Ion as Substrate for Oxidation by Nitrosomonas europaea Cells and Extracts. *Journal of Bacteriology, 120*(1), 556-558.
- Tan, E., Zou, W., Zheng, Z., Yan, X., Du, M., Hsu, T.-C., . . . Kao, S.-J. (2020). Warming stimulates sediment denitrification at the expense of anaerobic ammonium oxidation. *Nature Climate Change*, 10(4), 349-355.
- Tang, Y., Li, M., Xu, D., Huang, J., & Sun, J. (2018). Application potential of aerobic denitrifiers coupled with a biostimulant for nitrogen removal from urban river sediment. *Environmental Science* and Pollution Research, 25(6), 5980-5993.
- Tankéré-Muller, S., Davison, W., & Zhang, H. (2012). Effect of competitive cation binding on the measurement of Mn in marine waters and sediments by diffusive gradients in thin films. *Analytica chimica acta, 716*, 138-144.
- Taroncher-Oldenburg, G., Griner, E. M., Francis, C. A., & Ward, B. B. (2003). Oligonucleotide Microarray for the Study of Functional Gene Diversity in the Nitrogen Cycle in the Environment. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology, 69*(2), 1159.
- Teasdale, P. R., Apte, S. C., Ford, P. W., Batley, G. E., & Koehnken, L. (2003). Geochemical cycling and speciation of copper in waters and sediments of Macquarie Harbour, Western Tasmania. *Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science, 57*(3), 475-487.
- Tessier, A., Campbell, P. G. C., & Bisson, M. (1979). Sequential extraction procedure for the speciation of particulate trace metals. *Analytical Chemistry*, *51*(7), 844-851.
- Thamdrup, B. (2012). New Pathways and Processes in the Global Nitrogen Cycle. Annual Review of Ecology, Evolution, and Systematics, 43(1), 407-428.
- Thomas, D. R., & Walmsley, A. M. (2015). The effect of the unfolded protein response on the production of recombinant proteins in plants. *Plant cell reports, 34*(2), 179-187.

- Thomas, E. G., Srut, M., Stambuk, A., Klobucar, G. I. V., Seitz, A., & Griebeler, E. M. (2014). Effects of Freshwater Pollution on the Genetics of Zebra Mussels (Dreissena polymorpha) at the Molecular and Population Level. *BioMed Research International, 2014*.
- Unda-Calvo, J., Martínez-Santos, M., Ruiz-Romera, E., & Lechuga-Crespo, J. L. (2019). Implications of denitrification in the ecological status of an urban river using enzymatic activities in sediments as an indicator. *Journal of Environmental Sciences, 75*, 255-268.
- Vázquez-Blanco, R., Arias-Estévez, M., Bååth, E., & Fernández-Calviño, D. (2020). Comparison of Cu salts and commercial Cu based fungicides on toxicity towards microorganisms in soil. *Environmental Pollution, 257*, 113585.
- Vogeler, I., & Cichota, R. (2017). Development of an algorithm for relating pasture nitrogen status to yield response curves. *Grass and Forage Science*, 72(4), 734-742.
- Wang, C., Liu, S., Hou, J., Wang, P., Miao, L., & Li, T. (2020). Effects of silver nanoparticles on coupled nitrification–denitrification in suspended sediments. *Journal of hazardous materials, 389*, 122130.
- Wang, Y. (2007). Biogeochemistry of Deep Geologic Nuclear Waste Repositories. Retrieved from https://www.osti.gov/servlets/purl/1147509
- Wang, Y., Van Roon, M., & Knight-Lenihan, S. (2021). Opportunities and challenges in water sensitive industrial development: an Auckland case study, New Zealand. *International Journal of Sustainable Development & World Ecology*, 28(2), 143-156.
- Weiss, R. F., & Price, B. A. (1980). Nitrous oxide solubility in water and seawater. *Marine Chemistry,* 8(4), 347-359.
- Willis, B. E., Alley, B. L., & Rodgers, J. H. (2013). Bioavailability and Analytical Measurement of Copper Residuals in Sediments. *Water, Air, & Soil Pollution, 224*(2), 1423.
- Wright, P. J., Cameron, P. J., Hodson, A. J., Herman, T. J. B., Angland, I., & Walker, G. P. (2013).
 Fungicide use in processing tomatoes in New Zealand. *New Zealand Journal of Crop and Horticultural Science*, 41(3), 135-143.
- Wu, H., Hao, B., Zhou, Q., Xu, K., Cai, Y., & Liu, G. (2021). Contribution of various categories of environmental factors to sediment nitrogen-removal in a low C/N ratio river. *Ecological Engineering*, 159, 106121.
- Wu, J., Hong, Y., Wen, X., Li, Y., Wang, Y., & Chang, X. (2020). Activity, abundance, and community composition of anaerobic ammonia–oxidizing (anammox) bacteria in sediment cores of the Pearl River Estuary. *Estuaries and Coasts*, 43(1), 73-85.
- Xia, X., Liu, T., Yang, Z., Michalski, G., Liu, S., Jia, Z., & Zhang, S. (2017). Enhanced nitrogen loss from rivers through coupled nitrification-denitrification caused by suspended sediment. *Science of the total environment*, *579*, 47-59.
- Yao, X., Zhang, L., Zhang, Y., Zhang, B., Zhao, Z., Zhang, Y., . . Jiang, X. (2018). Nitrogen fixation occurring in sediments: contribution to the nitrogen budget of Lake Taihu, China. *Journal of Geophysical Research: Biogeosciences*, 123(9), 2661-2674.
- Yilin, L., Weiming, S., & Xingxiang, W. (2014). New insights into how increases in fertility improve the growth of rice at the seedling stage in red soil regions of subtropical China. *PloS one*, 9(10), e109161.
- Zhang, H., & Davison, W. (1995). Performance characteristics of diffusion gradients in thin films for the in situ measurement of trace metals in aqueous solution. *Analytical chemistry*, 67(19), 3391-3400.
- Zhang, H., Davison, W., Miller, S., & Tych, W. (1995). In situ high resolution measurements of fluxes of Ni, Cu, Fe, and Mn and concentrations of Zn and Cd in porewaters by DGT. *Geochimica et Cosmochimica Acta*, 59(20), 4181-4192.
- Zhang, J., Lan, T., Müller, C., & Cai, Z. (2015). Dissimilatory nitrate reduction to ammonium (DNRA) plays an important role in soil nitrogen conservation in neutral and alkaline but not acidic rice soil. *Journal of Soils and Sediments*, 15(3), 523-531.
- Zhang, Q.-Q., Yang, G.-F., Wang, H., Wu, K., Jin, R.-C., & Zheng, P. (2013). Estimating the recovery of ANAMMOX performance from inhibition by copper (II) and oxytetracycline (OTC). Separation and Purification Technology, 113, 90-103.

- Zhao, S., Su, X., Wang, Y., Yang, X., Bi, M., He, Q., & Chen, Y. (2020). Copper oxide nanoparticles inhibited denitrifying enzymes and electron transport system activities to influence soil denitrification and N₂O emission. *Chemosphere, 245*, 125394.
- Zhou, S., Borjigin, S., Riya, S., Terada, A., & Hosomi, M. (2014). The relationship between anammox and denitrification in the sediment of an inland river. *Science of the total environment, 490*, 1029-1036.
- Zou, G., Papirio, S., Van Hullebusch, E. D., & Puhakka, J. (2015). Fluidized-bed denitrification of mining water tolerates high nickel concentrations. *Bioresource technology*, *179*, 284-290.